Canberra: Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade.

Transparency & Trade Facilitation in the Asia Pacific: Estimating the Gains from Reform

Matthias Helble, World Health Organization. Ben Shepherd, Principal. John S. Wilson, The World Bank.

September, 2007.

developing trade consultants policy • research • capacity building This volume is a product of the staff of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development / The World Bank, Development Research Group. The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this volume do not necessarily reflect the views of the Executive Directors of The World Bank or the governments they represent.

The World Bank does not guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this work. The boundaries, colors, denominations, and other information shown on any map in this work do not imply any judgment on the part of The World Bank concerning the legal status of any territory or the endorsement or acceptance of such boundaries.

ISBN 978-1-921244-46-9

Published by

The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australia R G Casey Building John-McEwen Crescent Barton ACT 0221 Australia

Telephone: (61) 2 6261 1111 Facsimile (61) 2 6261 3009 Email: <u>apec@dfat.gov.au</u> Website: www.dfat.gov.au

Prepared by

The World Bank Development Research Group International Trade 1818 H Street, NW Washington, DC 20433 U.S.A. Website: <u>http://econ.worldbank.org/</u> Trade Costs and Facilitation Website: <u>http://econ.worldbank.org/projects/trade_costs</u>

Transparency and Trade Facilitation in the Asia-Pacific:

Estimating the Gains from Reform^{1, 2}

Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation

And

The World Bank Development Research Group

September 2007

Executive Summary

Improving transparency of trade policy is a critical aspect of any structural reform agenda. This is particularly true with regard to trade expansion and integration, as the principle of transparency can be applied to a wide range of policies affecting border and "behind-the-border" procedures. Yet despite the central role of transparency in support of economic development and trade, the relative impact of transparency and related trade facilitation measures have not been evaluated in a comprehensive way. Based on the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation's Bogor

¹ The authors are Matthias Helble and Ben Shepherd, Consultants, and John S. Wilson, Lead Economist in the Development Research Group—Trade at The World Bank. This work is part of a Multi-donor Trust Fund project on Transparency and Competitiveness with support by the Australian Department for Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) and the Australian Agency for International Development (AUSAID). It is aligned with, and has benefited from, a project on Trade Facilitation funded with the support of the United Kingdom Department for International Affairs (<u>http://econ.worldbank.org/projects/trade_costs/</u>).

We are grateful to Jerzy Rozanski and David Laborde for assistance with MAcMap data, and to Alina Mustra for providing data from the Logistics Perception Index. We benefited from helpful discussions with and comments from Bernard Hoekman, Gary Hufbauer, and Beata Smarzynska Javorcik. Witold Czubala and Andreas Hatzigeorgiou provided very capable research assistance. In addition, this draft reflects helpful discussions with and comments from participants at the APEC-World Bank workshop sponsored by the APEC Committee on Trade and Investment on "Regional Integration, Transparency, and Economic Development", held in Cairns on June 28, 2007. Comments to: <u>mhelble@worldbank.org</u>, <u>bshepherd@worldbank.org</u> or jswilson@worldbank.org.

 $^{^2}$ The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this paper are entirely those of the authors. They do not necessarily represent the view of the World Bank, its Executive Directors, or the countries they represent.

Goals and principles on trade facilitation, we identify two main touchstones of policy transparency: *predictability* and *simplification*. After conducting a quantitative benchmarking of performance in the region against these measures, we develop new composite indices of both importer and exporter transparency.

Our analysis shows that the gains from improving transparency in APEC are substantial relative to other reform options: at least \$148 billion or 7.5% of baseline 2004 trade in APEC. Export gains are generally widely spread across the region. These estimates are only for intra-APEC trade; when considering trade with members outside of the region, the gains from increased transparency would be significantly larger. This is particularly true if reforms are undertaken on a non-discriminatory basis, anchored in open regionalism. Quantitative benchmarking suggests that future transparency priorities for APEC could include a specific focus on action to address unofficial payments and "hidden" trade barriers.

Defining Transparency: Predictability and Simplification

Many economies across the world, and particularly in APEC, have enjoyed considerable success in liberalizing "traditional" trade policy measures such as tariffs and quotas. Even though there is still much to do in this area through unilateral, regional, and multilateral reforms, future trade liberalization efforts will focus on other policy measures that reduce transaction costs. The achievement of both the Bogor Goals and the ultimate objective of a Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific depend on resolute action by APEC member economies, including common initiatives to reduce trade transaction costs through structural reform. APEC's ambitious program of trade facilitation is an important example of this: on top of the original Shanghai goal of a 5% reduction in trade transaction by 2010. The evidence presented in this report suggests that member economies have already made considerable progress on this front, but that further gains can be made in terms of reducing "hidden" trade barriers and controlling unofficial payments.

Transparency is an important aspect of trade facilitation, as it is not only the restrictiveness of atthe-border and behind-the-border policies that matters for bilateral trade but also the way in which those policies are designed and administered. However, transparency is a broad concept that is difficult to measure in its entirety. In order to benchmark recent progress and identify priorities for future reforms, we draw on APEC's 2001 Principles on Trade Facilitation in order to identify two crucial aspects of trade policy transparency: predictability and simplification.

Making trade policy more *predictable* reduces uncertainty, and therefore costs, for business. Possible policy reforms along this line cover both the design and administration of trade policy in all its various aspects, including:

- Binding tariff rates through the WTO;
- Moving towards "flatter" tariff structures;
- Making import and export delays less variable;
- Lowering uncertainty surrounding unofficial payments; and
- Reducing favoritism in administrative decision-making.

Simplifying trade policy makes it easier, and therefore less costly, for importers and exporters to identify, assess, and comply with regulation. It also helps civil society groups and government

agencies conduct detailed assessments of the benefits and costs of particular policy measures, thereby reinforcing a virtuous cycle of evidence-based policymaking and efficient regulation. Possible reforms to simplify trade policy could include:

- Streamlining documentary requirements for import/export transactions;
- Reducing the number of border agencies with which firms must interact;
- Removing "hidden" trade barriers; and
- Limiting unofficial payments.

Benchmarking Progress in Reform

In general, APEC member economies perform relatively well in terms of trade policy transparency compared with world income-group averages; this is particularly true of indicators such as e-government readiness. While our review thus suggests that APEC's particular attention to trade facilitation and transparency is bearing fruit, there are nonetheless certain critical areas in which additional progress could be made in the future. Moreover, performance in terms of trade policy transparency is quite heterogeneous across APEC member economies. Reforms in transparency will not only bring direct economic benefits to APEC member economies, but will also reinforce APEC's leadership role on trade facilitation within the broader multilateral context.

Conclusions: What Next for the APEC Transparency and Trade Facilitation Agenda?

APEC member economies perform relatively well with regard to transparency. Empirical analysis suggests however that reform in areas such as "hidden" trade barriers and unofficial payments has considerable potential to raise intra-regional trade. New initiatives by APEC to link transparency to trade facilitation goals can reinforce the principles of good economic governance to which APEC Leaders and Trade Ministers have repeatedly demonstrated their commitment. This agenda is directly related to the overall goals of the Bogor Declaration, as well as to the strengthening of ties within APEC over the long term.

Given the wide range of policy levers available to governments in matters of transparency, future reform efforts must identify both substantive priorities and a set of efficient policy instruments designed to promote them. New pathfinder initiatives, investing in and championing systematic collection of data to measure gains, and a new commitment to policy-relevant analysis are fundamental to the achievement of APEC goals. At the same time, it is clear that certain pro-transparency reforms involve direct resource costs. APEC could therefore play an important role as a champion—and where appropriate, as a sponsor—of capacity-building transparency programs linked to collective action and to lower transactions costs in the region.

This new agenda in capacity-building is especially important for a regional grouping as diverse as the current membership of APEC. A new "Transparency and Competitiveness" action plan in APEC would bring together elements of the current agenda into a coordinated initiative to raise capacity and stimulate reform, with a two-part goal. First, the action plan would serve as a platform for supporting data on and analysis of transparency and structural reform tied to APEC's goals. Secondly, it would provide an ongoing basis for coordinating capacity-building projects and dialogue with development institutions, the private sector, and other key stakeholders in the APEC agenda.

Table of Contents

E	xecutive Summary i
1	Introduction1
2	Transparency, Regulatory Reform, and Trade: What are the Links?
	2.1 Trade Policy Transparency: An Overview
	2.2 Predictability of Trade Policy
	2.3 Trade Policy Simplification
	2.4 Causality and Policy Reform: The Example of Corruption
	2.5 Consolidation: Trade Facilitation through Policy Predictability and Simplification 18
3	Trade Policy Transparency in APEC
	3.1 APEC Reform Ambitions and Successes
	3.2 Elements of Trade Policy Predictability
	3.2.1 Tariff Schedule Complexity
	3.2.2 Presence and Transparency of Non-Tariff Barriers (NTB)
	3.3 Elements of Trade Policy Simplification
	3.4 Summary of Overall Performance
4	What are the Gains from More Transparent Trade Policy? A Quantitative Impact
A	ssessment
	4.1 The Impact of Trade Policy Transparency on Trade – A Gravity Equation Approach46
	4.2 Simulation of Possible Gains From Enhanced Trade Policy Transparency
5	Conclusions: Moving Forward on Transparency and Trade Facilitation
6	References
7	Appendices

1 Introduction

In the development context, it is increasingly recognized that tariff liberalization is not enough to ensure the integration of an economy into international markets (World Bank Independent Evaluation Group, 2006). Barriers other than tariffs hinder firms in emerging economies from successfully entering export markets. It is therefore natural that as tariff levels have fallen over recent decades, attention has increasingly been focused on non-tariff barriers (NTBs) and other "non-traditional" sources of trade costs. Measures to facilitate trade—and reduce such costs have therefore become a key priority for policymakers and international development institutions.

The concept of trade facilitation is open to different interpretations (cf. Wilson et al., 2005). At its broadest, the defining theme of trade facilitation involves lowering transaction costs associated with international trade. There is a general theme however that provides a framework for discussions on trade facilitation, namely *transparency*. As an example of the links between transparency and trade facilitation, we note that two of the three GATT articles on trade facilitation (Article VIII and Article X) explicitly promote transparency in the application and publication of trade policy instruments. Moreover, the current WTO negotiations on trade facilitation focus on streamlining customs procedures in order to reduce costs for traders, and thereby create a more *transparent* and efficient trading environment.

APEC has long been at the forefront of reform efforts in the area of trade facilitation.³ In the 2001 Shanghai Declaration, for instance, APEC member economies set themselves the ambitious

³ For reviews, see Wilson et al. (2002) and APEC Economic Committee (2004).

goal of a 5% reduction in trade transaction costs by 2006. Following a successful review of that goal, APEC member economies have renewed their commitment and are now striving towards an additional 5% reduction by 2010. APEC's public commitment to such ambitious objectives has allowed it to assume an important leadership role in the areas of trade transaction costs and trade facilitation. This research report will help build on that momentum by addressing another important aspect of comprehensive trade facilitation reform, transparency, which is relatively under-analyzed in the existing literature.

Box: APEC's Approach to Transparency and Trade Facilitation—Key Milestones

Many difficulties have plagued trade facilitation talks at the multilateral level, as one of the "Singapore Issues". The formal decision to launch multilateral negotiations on trade facilitation was only taken as part of the 2004 "July Package", so although talks in this area are now ongoing as part of the Doha Development Agenda their incorporation into the multilateral sphere was by no means easy. The contrast with APEC's successful mainstreaming of trade facilitation is striking, and stands out clearly from the consideration of a few key dates in APEC's work in this area. The same is true of transparency, which is recognized as an important component of successful trade facilitation reform.

1994 Bogor Goals

Leaders announce their commitment to the goal of "free and open trade and investment in the Asia-Pacific no later than the year 2020". They "emphasize the importance of trade facilitation because trade liberalization efforts alone are insufficient to generate trade expansion".

1995 Osaka Action Agenda

Transparency and comprehensiveness, i.e. "addressing all impediments to achieving the longterm goal of free and open trade and investment", are included as General Principles supporting APEC's liberalization and facilitation program.

2001 Shanghai Accord

Leaders commit to a 5% reduction in trade transaction costs over five years. They also "recognize the importance of transparency in economic governance".

2003 Bangkok Statement

Leaders recognize that transparency is both "conducive to fairer and more effective governance" and "is a basic principle underlying trade liberalization and facilitation". Within this general framework, they adopt transparency standards covering, amongst other areas, customs procedures and market access (tariff and non-tariff measures).

2005 Busan Roadmap

Leaders call for a further 5% reduction in trade transaction costs by 2010, on the basis of a favorable review of the original Shanghai goal. Source: Wilson et al. (2002); APEC Economic Committee (2004); and original texts available at http://apecsec.org.sg

The main objective of this research report is to provide a first, quantitative assessment of the trade policy transparency environment in APEC member economies. To do so, we establish a conceptual framework in which to analyze the complex linkages between transparency, trade policy, and trade flows (Section 2). Drawing on APEC's 2001 Principles on Trade Facilitation, we define transparency in terms of two core concepts: *predictability* and *simplification*. In Section 3, we apply this framework to data for APEC member economies in the context of a region-wide benchmarking exercise. We mobilize a wide variety of indicators, drawn from different sources, which we summarize statistically into two comprehensive measures: importer transparency and exporter transparency. We then use a standard gravity model of international trade to assess the sensitivity of trade to improvements in transparency (Section 4). Counterfactual simulations suggest that the potential intra-regional trade gains from improved transparency are large relative to other alternatives, such as modest tariff and NTB reductions. In Section 5, we present our conclusions and address some possible ways for APEC to move forward on transparency while building on progress already made.

Our main findings are as follows:

• Trade policy reform efforts need to focus not just on the restrictiveness of traditional measures such as tariffs, but also on transparency, i.e. the way in which these measures are designed and administered.

- Making trade policy more transparent involves policy reforms in two main areas: predictability and simplification. Both types of measures can help reduce the transaction costs associated with international trade.
- Overall, APEC member economies perform relatively well on trade policy transparency compared with world income group averages. This is particularly true in the area of egovernment readiness.
- Counterfactual simulations from a standard gravity model of international trade suggest that the potential intra-regional trade gains from improved transparency are substantial compared with alternative policies: approximately \$148bn, or 7.5% of baseline (2004) trade. Assuming non-discriminatory implementation of policy reforms, the overall gains will be larger once extra-regional trade is taken into account.
- Based on quantitative benchmarking, future transparency priorities for APEC member economies could include a more dedicated focus on the reduction of unofficial payments and "hidden" trade barriers.

While this study focuses on the relationship between transparency and trade, it is also important to situate our results in a broader context. It is likely that the economic mechanisms we outline in Section 2 apply more widely than just in trade. Transparency likely plays a similar role in relation to investment, and even more broadly in regard to business facilitation. The analysis here should therefore be viewed as one indication of the type of empirical research which could be produced in this area, with a view to informing policymakers and stakeholders.

2 Transparency, Regulatory Reform, and Trade: What are the Links?

In this section, we present the economic rationale for improving trade policy transparency. In summary, we argue that as traditional border measures are liberalized, the design and application of other trade policy measures become increasingly important. This is reflected to a large extent in the evolution of the rules-based multilateral trading system, and the central role it assigns to the notion of transparency, and in APEC's work on trade facilitation and transparency. In the remainder of this section we discuss in more detail the individual components of transparency in this context, focusing on the economic mechanisms that link them to international trade flows. We focus in particular on two crucial dimensions of trade policy transparency namely *predictability* and *simplification*. In each case, we provide a brief overview of the metrics applied in Section 3 to benchmark APEC economies' performance in these areas.

2.1 Trade Policy Transparency: An Overview

When policymakers and analysts consider the possible gains from trade policy reform, it is natural to focus in the first instance on the economic benefits of making border measures such as tariffs and quotas less restrictive. However trade policy reform can also include a variety of additional dimensions, which are becoming more important as "traditional" border measures are lowered through multilateral, regional, bilateral, and unilateral reforms. On the one hand, there are other, quite separate, measures to deal with "behind-the-border" measures.⁴ These include technical and sector regulations, as well as burdensome product standards. At the same time however it is also important to address the emerging issue of transparency, namely the way in

⁴ In this report behind-the-border measures are defined as including all trade facilitation measures that are applied in order to enhance the movement of goods and services once cleared by customs. Our definition is narrower than the definition used in APEC documents, where behind-the-border reforms are often used interchangeably with structural reform.

which trade policies—broadly construed—are designed and implemented. Whether the focus is on at- or behind-the-border measures, it remains important to recognize that non-transparent trade policy can impose economic costs over and above those suggested by a simple consideration of the nominal restrictiveness of such policies.⁵

To illustrate this point, it is worthwhile to examine where the concept of trade policy transparency is placed and reflected in the multilateral trade system (see Wolfe, 2003 for a review). For several decades, the GATT/WTO system has not been concerned only with the restrictiveness of trade policy (e.g. the level of tariffs); WTO members have also used the multilateral trading system and architecture as a forum in which to negotiate rules governing the composition and implementation of trade policy. A number of features of these regimes can be interpreted in terms of trade policy transparency. One example is the Agreement on Anti-Dumping, which establishes a set of minimum requirements that anti-dumping investigations must follow in order to ensure that findings are based on a proper review of the evidence, conducted according to a transparent process. Similarly, the Agreements on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures and Technical Barriers to Trade require WTO Members to provide advance, public notice of certain new regulatory rules that might impact trade. In both cases, these obligations exist in order to promote transparency of national policies that regulate trade— an implicit recognition by WTO Members that a lack of transparency can impose unwanted and

⁵ The concept of transparency has received relatively little attention in the academic trade policy literature. Anderson and Marcouiller (2002) use corruption prevalence as an indicator of transparency. In the context of a political economy analysis, Kono (2006) distinguishes relatively transparent trade policies (ad valorem tariffs) from relatively non-transparent ones (non-tariff measures). More broadly, transparency can be seen as one dimension of the larger issue of the role of institutions in international trade: see for instance De Groot et al. (2004), Jansen and Nordas (2004), Francois and Manchin (2006), and Levchenko (forthcoming).

unnecessary costs on economic actors, and throw sand in the wheels of international economic integration.

Another perspective on the importance of trade policy transparency comes from conceptualizing trade liberalization in terms of regulatory reform. In this perspective trade policy is designed to achieve certain legitimate national objectives, but is only one among many possible instruments that could be used for that purpose. The goal of regulatory reform is to ensure the best possible correspondence between goals and means, while also limiting any resulting economic inefficiencies.

Within the broader context of regulatory reform, transparency is widely regarded as crucial to successful reform efforts (see APEC-OECD, 2005). There are two main reasons for this. First, the economic costs of policy interventions, from the point of view of individual economic actors, can be exacerbated when those policies are implemented in an uncertain or non-transparent manner. For a given level of restrictiveness, in other words, the economic cost will usually be lower when it is enforced consistently and impartially than when it is applied in an arbitrary or unpredictable manner. Second, regulatory transparency is not just important from the individual point of view but also from the collective point of view. Central governments looking to regulate their economies efficiently must be able to assess the costs and benefits of current policies rigorously, and with as little uncertainty as possible, in order to ensure that their objectives are being met. Similarly, particular groups in society such as consumers rarely come together to assess the benefits and costs of regulation, and may therefore benefit from independent assessments by researchers and think tanks. Greater policy transparency can be an important part of this process, in that analysts can be confident that their understanding of the relevant regulations is not subject to arbitrary deviations by those in charge of implementing them. Their cost-benefit assessments are therefore likely to be more accurate than under a low-transparency regime. In this sense, we would argue that regulatory transparency—including as it relates to trade policy—is in reality an important element of good economic governance, since it can help promote a virtuous cycle of rigorous assessment and evidence-based policy reform.⁶

APEC's work on transparency recognizes these complex dynamics by making a close link

between transparency, regulatory reform, and trade facilitation. In 2001, APEC Trade Ministers

endorsed Principles on Trade Facilitation that included the following:

"**Transparency**: Information on ... rules and procedures relating to trade ... should be made available to all interested parties, consistently and in a timely manner, through readily accessible, widely available medium at no cost . .

Communication and Consultations: The authorities should strive to facilitate and promote effective mechanisms for exchanges with stakeholders, especially business and the trading community...

Simplification, Practicability and Efficiency: Rules and procedures relating to trade should be simplified to ensure that they are no more burdensome or restrictive than necessary...

Consistency and Predictability: Rules and procedures relating to trade should be applied in a consistent, predictable and uniform manner with integrity so as to minimize uncertainty to the trade and trade-related parties. ...

Modernization and the Use of New Technology: Rules and procedures relating to trade should be kept under review, and updated if necessary, taking into account changed circumstances, including new information and new business practices..."

While each principle is presented as a separate component of a comprehensive trade facilitation program, it is also helpful to read them as elaborating on different dimensions of the core concept of transparency. Doing so enables us to give more precise analytical value to that idea, which we have thus far used in a broad sense. For the remainder of this Report, we will focus on what appear to us to be the two most important dimensions of transparency as presented in the

⁶ For an in-depth discussion of these issues, see APEC Economic Committee (2006) and Dee (2007).

2001 APEC Principles: *predictability* and *simplification*. We now elaborate further on these concepts, and highlight the economic mechanisms through which they can impact international trade.

2.2 The Predictability of Trade Policy

In our conceptual framework, as well as in APEC's declarations on transparency, the concept of predictability of trade policy is an important touchstone of transparency. How is this approach made operational in a practical trade policy context? One example is the long-established multilateral principle of tariff bindings; by establishing ceiling rates above which applied tariff rates are not normally allowed to pass, binding increases the level of policy predictability compared with a situation in which economies are completely free to set whatever tariff rate they prefer at a particular point in time. Francois and Martin (2004) develop a simple economic model of this practice of binding, and use it to show that the economic welfare gains from binding tariffs can be significant: in the case of wheat tariffs pre- and post-Uruguay Round, reductions in tariff unpredictability were responsible for at least half the overall welfare gains in four of the seven economies studied.

It is important to highlight that the gains from greater predictability in trade policy can accrue in two separate ways. On the one hand, improvements abroad can effectively boost market access for exporters by reducing the trade costs they face. But as Francois and Martin (2004) show, domestic reforms that lead to greater predictability can also contribute to welfare gains at home by reducing economic distortions. This analysis suggests that, as usual in trade policy, economies have a mercantilist interest in encouraging their partners to be more transparent but also have an economic welfare interest, both in such measures and in their own transparency.

The above discussion focuses primarily on the unpredictability surrounding tariffs—as does the analysis by Francois and Martin (2004). This should not be taken to suggest that it is the only part of trade policy in which these factors matter.⁷ The argument can easily be extended to other types of trade costs: indeed, we would suggest that most factors that can drive a wedge between international and domestic prices could be analyzed in this way. For instance transport and logistics costs—to which time delays contribute—can often make up a significant proportion of that wedge, particularly in developing economies. Recent work at the World Bank (Arvis et al., 2007) for example shows that unpredictable transport times can indeed impose significant economic costs on firms in addition to the direct impacts of delays. The same is generally true of corruption and unofficial payments, which constitute a significant trade cost in some economies. Fisman and Gatti (2006) show that the economic costs of corruption are lower in economies where institutional factors provide firms with relatively more predictability as to the level of payment required and the service obtained in return. Finally, the evolution of the GATT/WTO system over recent decades has, as already noted, given considerable attention to promoting policy predictability in areas such as product standards.

If policy predictability is to be a useful concept to policymakers, we need to be able to measure it and benchmark the performance of an economy in order to quantify possible gains and identify reform priorities. Section 3 will provide the main detail of our approach, but it is useful at this point to set out explicitly the main indicators that we will use:

• <u>Percentage of tariff lines that are bound</u>: As discussed above, binding imposes a legally enforceable ceiling on applied tariff rates. A greater percentage of bound lines therefore

⁷ Indeed, Francois (2001) shows that more predictable trade policy can be associated with greater investor confidence and a higher capital stock.

equates with greater policy predictability, since it implies that policymakers are constrained across a wider variety of products.

- <u>"Flatness" of the applied tariff schedule</u>: In the extreme case of a "flat" tariff—i.e., the same ad valorem rate applied to almost all goods, as in Chile or Hong Kong China—there is no scope for dispute between a foreign exporter and the customs administration as to the rate of duty that should be applied to a particular shipment of goods. The more complex a national tariff schedule is, the more scope there is for classification disputes to arise. Such complexity can arise from two sources: dispersion of tariff rates across products, and dispersion across origins (due to geographical preferences). In such cases, a less dispersed, or "flatter", tariff schedule is associated with greater policy predictability.
- <u>Absence of "hidden" trade barriers:</u> "Hidden" trade barriers are obstacles which are not easily perceivable by traders due to a lack of transparency by the authorities, or due to their complexity. Since they are not immediately evident from official texts, such barriers may have the effect of "surprising" exporters and importers as to the true level of trade costs that they face. One example might be complex technical standards which are difficult to fulfill by foreign exporters. Harmonizing national technical standards with international standards would contribute to a reduction of "hidden" trade barriers and therefore enhance the predictability of the trade regime.
- <u>Active Use of Information Technology:</u> Making information on national trade regimes available through the intelligent use of information technology can considerably enhance policy predictability. Examples are the publication of tariff schemes on the internet or using the internet to announce upcoming changes in trade policy.

- <u>Predictability of import/export delays</u>: As already noted, greater certainty regarding the time required to move goods tends to mean lower costs for exporters and importers. This can be seen as an aspect of policy predictability, to the extent that variation in delays can depend on government policy priorities (e.g. infrastructure, customs reform) as well as administrative decision-making.
- <u>Predictability of the level of unofficial payments in imports/exports</u>: Payment of bribes can be seen as subject to an explicit or implicit negotiation between an exporter or importer and a customs agent. The outcome of that negotiation is an agreement for the latter to provide a particular "service" in exchange for the bribe. Regular traders may need to engage in such negotiations repeatedly, with a variety of different personnel. The outcome of the negotiations, whether or not a bribe is required and its amount, may differ in each case, thereby leading to unpredictability for private actors as to the level of effective costs they will face.
- <u>Lack of favoritism in administrative decisions</u>: When the implementation of established rules and practices is not subject to favoritism, exporters and importers can be reasonably certain as to the level of policy-related trade costs to which their goods will be subjected. Excessive freedom for administrators to favor particular firms loosens that link, and thus tends to reduce trade policy predictability.

2.3 Trade Policy Simplification

Another aspect of transparency that is important in a trade policy context is *simplification*. By this we mean the reduction of the number of different dimensions, or "layers", of trade policy that exporters and importers must contend with. Multi-dimensional trade policy can impose significant information costs on potential exporters and importers, in addition to the direct costs

of the policies themselves: exporters need to identify the existence of each separate policy instrument, ascertain its current level of restrictiveness, assess the costs it imposes, and ensure compliance with necessary formalities.

Again, the recent development of the multilateral trading system has tended to reinforce the importance of simplification as it relates to trade policy. Through successive negotiating rounds, there has been a move towards the replacement of multidimensional trade policy—and in particular non-tariff measures—with simple ad valorem tariffs. This was the case for instance for agricultural products during the Uruguay Round "tariffication" process. At the same time, the current negotiations on trade facilitation are aimed at reducing the number of procedural "layers" involved in importing and exporting goods, by making customs and border procedures more efficient.

Recent research results show that simplification is indeed important for trade performance. For example, Djankov et al. (2006) use data from the World Bank's *Doing Business* report to show that the time taken to move goods through port facilities and customs administrations is an important determinant of the costs of trade, and can impact significantly on aggregate trade flows.

Having established the potential importance of simplification as a component of trade costs, we now provide some additional details as to the principal measurable indicators that can be used to assess economic performance against that criterion. These include:

• <u>Percentage of tariff lines that are bound</u>: A greater percentage of bound lines not only enhances the predictability of a tariff scheme, but it also helps make it simpler. Binding all tariff lines eliminates the costs for traders of finding out which tariffs are still entirely at the discretion of the government.

- <u>"Flatness" of the applied tariff schedule</u>: A flat tariff schedule considerably simplifies the cost calculations of traders. If the tariff dispersion across products and trading partners is low, traders are able to gauge their trade costs more easily without having to cope with search costs.
- <u>Absence of "hidden" trade barriers:</u> In addition to paying official charges, exporters sometimes need to deal with additional barriers whose existence is not always made plain in official texts. For example a given economy may feature anti-competitive practices amongst distributors. Reducing or eliminating such hindrances can bring about a simplification of trade policy.
- <u>Active Use of Information Technology:</u> Traders have to overcome additional costs if information on the trade regime is difficult to access. The active use of information technology has the potential to lower these costs substantially. Authorities should not only provide simple, easy, and non-discriminatory access to relevant information, but also communicate actively with the business community in order to better understand their needs.
- More streamlined documentary requirements for import/export: While some level of documentation will always be required to support international trade transactions, it must be recognized that each formality imposes costs on private economic actors. Fewer documentary requirements, and quicker clearance times, translate into lower administrative costs for exporters and importers. They can also mean lower information costs, in terms of understanding the set of steps that must be taken in order to ensure smooth passage through customs and border administrations.

- <u>Fewer border agencies</u>: As for documentary requirements, the number of border agencies with which exporters and importers must deal can also impact their costs. We expect that fewer agencies will cost companies less time—and therefore less money—than dealing with the administrators and compliance requirements of each agency.
- <u>Limited unofficial payments</u>: The need to make unofficial payments can in some cases impose an extra dimension of costs on exporters and importers. One example is the instance when a bribe is required in order to "facilitate" access to the national market, even after payment of official duties and taxes.⁸

As is the case for predictability, we will return to these indicators in Section 3 via a detailed

benchmarking of APEC member economies.

Box: Peru's Path towards Effective and Transparent Customs Procedures

Customs reforms and comprehensive efforts to lower trade transaction costs have been conducted in Peru since the 1990s. Trade facilitation measures were implemented as an attempt to improve border procedures and import clearance. The impetus to address this subject was reinforced by the fact that Peru's geographic conditions can involve relatively expensive transportation, especially in the high and rugged areas of the economy. The 1991 customs reform program was implemented to improve personnel and to modernize operations. One of the most important results of this reform was a considerable reduction in transaction costs. For example, release times in customs decreased from 15-30 days to approximately two days. Lowering transaction costs helped increase foreign trade. Imports more than doubled between 1990 and 1996, from \$4.5 billion to \$9.6 billion (constant 2000 US\$), and exports increased from \$3.9 billion to \$6.1 billion. Meanwhile customs collections went from \$626 million to \$2.7 billion and the customs contributions to total national revenue collections increased from 23 to 35 percent, this despite a reduction in staff of around 30 percent.

Following this momentum of positive change, the World Bank approved a loan to the Peruvian government in 2003 targeted to increase trade, productivity, and export competitiveness of Peru's private sector. The project leveraged earlier trade facilitation projects carried out by the

⁸ We are aware however that the mechanism will not always work in this way. If a bribe is paid in order to avoid official duties, then by assumption it should result in lower nominal trade costs. Nonetheless, the importer or exporter will still need to deal with an added "layer" of costs in having to deal with customs agents in order to "negotiate" an acceptable deal.

Peruvian government and set out to further enhance Peru's competitiveness. Previous trade expansion efforts had been focused on the traditional sector (mining, fishing, etc.), which had low growth potential. Consequently, the established objectives of the 2003 project were to "(a) establish a more streamlined, integrated and effective institutional and policy framework to increase nontraditional exports and (b) develop and implement initiatives designed to foster the entrance of new export market participants, especially small and medium producers."⁹ Specifically, the project intended to reduce logistics and transaction costs by continuing to improve the efficiency of Customs, operational, and security procedures at seaports and airports. In 2006, the World Bank reported in its *Status of Projects in Execution* for Peru that the implementation of the project initially had experienced some delays, but that the pace of implementing reforms was increasing. At the time when the status review was published, one third of the activities had been completed, including important activities such as the development of specific export plans for key products and regions. The original closing date of the World Bank project has recently been extended by one year and is currently expected to be finalized by December, 2007.

More positive outcomes, in the form of enhanced trade flows and FDI, can be expected as Peru adopts more far-reaching measures in the field of trade facilitation. In April 2006 Peru signed a Trade Promotion Agreement with the United States, which includes in the final text a separate chapter on Customs administration and trade facilitation. Complying with the rules of this agreement will increase the predictability of the trade environment and lower trade transaction costs further.

Sources: Moïsé (2005); World Bank (2007, 2003); USTR (2006).

2.4 Causality and Policy Reform: The Example of Corruption

Thus far, we have focused on providing a typology of transparency as it applies to trade policy. It is not the case, however, that each aspect of the transparency measures outlined here corresponds to an exogenous policy lever that can be manipulated directly by policymakers to produce the desired results. We will use the example of corruption—a central issue in both dimensions of trade policy transparency that we have identified—to demonstrate the complexities involved in such an assumption.

⁹ See the Trade Facilitation and Productivity Improvement Technical Assistance Project webpage, <u>http://go.worldbank.org/TPTGXHS801</u>.

From a policy reform perspective, the relationships between unofficial payments, trade costs, and transparency are neither simple nor do they move in one direction. Policymakers cannot simply "reduce" corruption in order to improve transparency and thereby promote trade. Rather, it is probable that policy predictability, simplification, restrictiveness, and even openness to trade all interact to produce a set of incentives that structure corruption. The incentives for exporters and importers to make corrupt payments, and for customs officers to accept them, are in part determined by these dimensions of trade policy. In order to reduce corruption and mitigate its effects, policymakers need to concentrate on measures that affect economic incentives. Increased policing combined with harsher penalties is one—but only one—such step. Recent research (see Box below) shows that a variety of other tools are also available, including enhanced policy predictability. In sum, reforms that promote other aspects of trade policy transparency will tend to support efforts to reduce the negative impacts of corruption.

Box: Corruption and Trade—What are the Links?

While social norms and historical practices undoubtedly play a role in explaining different prevalence rates of corruption across economies, there is increasing evidence that economic incentives also matter. Economic analyses of corruption usually model the phenomenon as the outcome of rational choices by individual actors, given external constraints such as the likelihood of being "caught", severity of punishment, and likely gains. This approach suggests that for a given level of policing and punishment, it might be possible to reduce corruption by designing policies that reduce the incentives for individuals to engage in corrupt practices. In the trade context, restrictive and non-transparent trade policy can constitute one important source of corruption incentives: by imposing unnecessarily high costs on "legitimate" traders, such policies can make it worthwhile for exporters and importers to look for ways around legal requirements—and to be prepared to exchange bribes for "services" in order to do so.

What does the empirical evidence say about this conjecture? A number of recent papers shed some light on the topic, although research in this area is still in a relatively early phase. On the one hand, Anderson and Marcouiller (2002) find evidence that corruption has a negative effect on bilateral trade flows. Meanwhile, Fisman and Wei (2004) find evidence that higher tariffs are robustly associated with greater tariff evasion in the context of trade between Hong Kong, China, and the mainland. Their results are confirmed for Eastern Europe by Javorcik and Narciso (2006), who also show that evasion is more serious for differentiated products. Gatti (2004) applies a different methodology to obtain similar results across a broad cross-section of

developing economies. Finally, Gatti (1999) shows that transparency, measured by tariff rate dispersion, also impacts the prevalence of corruption in trade transactions.

In sum, there is now an emerging body of evidence to support the view that corruption matters for trade. And moreover, its prevalence in trade transactions can potentially be influenced by appropriate design and implementation of trade policy, focusing on restrictiveness and transparency.

Sources: Anderson and Marcouiller (2002); Fisman and Wei (2004); Gatti (2004, 1999); Javorcik and Narciso (2006).

2.5 Consolidation: Trade Facilitation through Policy Predictability and Simplification

In this section, we have set out the concept of transparency as it applies to international trade and trade policy. We have defined it in terms of two central components that relate directly to APEC's trade facilitation agenda: policy predictability and simplification. For a constant level of restrictiveness, improvements along either of these two dimensions can contribute to lower trade costs and closer economic integration.

Trade policy reform which promotes transparency can therefore be seen as a dimension of trade facilitation in the broad sense (Wilson et al., 2005), and there is a case for linking transparency with broader policy discussions on the full range of policy instruments available to reduce trade costs. These include improved customs administration and processing—i.e. trade facilitation in the WTO sense (Finger and Wilson, 2006)—as well as improved trade infrastructure, product and service market regulation, and now trade policy transparency. These issues are at the heart of efforts to move forward on trade and economic integration, in particular for economies that have already been relatively successful in lowering traditional border barriers—as is the case for many APEC member economies. APEC's approach to trade facilitation, which is now coming to overlap with its ongoing work on transparency, fits well within this schema: member economies

agree on a common goal to reduce trade costs by a given percentage, but are relatively free to choose the blend of policies which best suits their individual circumstances.

Against this background the next section examines in detail the experiences of individual economies in terms of policy predictability and simplification, through a quantitative benchmarking exercise. We consider both objective outcome indicators and "process" indicators, based on goals set and progress made within the framework of APEC Individual Action Plans (IAPs).

3 Trade Policy Transparency in APEC

As noted, APEC member economies have long recognized the importance of trade facilitation and transparency in relation to progress toward the Bogor Goals of open regional trade and investment flows, as well as in more generally fostering economic exchange and integration. This section presents a brief stocktaking of the activities and achievements of APEC member economies in the field of trade policy transparency.¹⁰ It also identifies areas in which significant challenges still remain. In its structure, it follows directly from the analysis of the previous Section in treating the two core elements of transparency individually, namely predictability and simplification.

3.1 APEC Reform Ambitions and Successes

As outlined above, the governments of the APEC economies have recognized the need to facilitate trade in the region and committed themselves to an ambitious work program outlined in the Bogor Goals. In 2002 APEC member economies agreed on a Trade Facilitation Action Plan,

¹⁰ For a more general assessment of APEC's progress on regional integration, see Centre for International Economics (2005).

which consists of a menu of concrete actions and measures for trade facilitation. This menu includes 97 items of actions and measures with the following breakdown: 60 on customs procedures, 20 on business mobility, 6 on standards, and 11 on electronic commerce. Since APEC is based on the principle of self-commitment, each economy was free to choose the number of goals and the actions and measures it would like to achieve. Despite this voluntary approach, APEC economies have proven to be very ambitious in translating the Bogor Goals into concrete action. Since 2002, APEC economies have taken over 1,400 actions and measures and completed 62% of those; the rest are in progress or pending (APEC, 2007).

Every year, each APEC member submits an Individual Action Plan (IAP) which records all actions undertaken towards the achievement of the Bogor Goals. In order to increase the objectivity and transparency of IAPs, the APEC member economies introduced a peer review process in 2002. Teams of peer reviewers from other APEC member economies now help conduct independent research and analysis. Concerning the topic of trade facilitation, the IAP contains a summary table at the end of each report that documents the success achieved so far in implementing the Trade Facilitation Action Plan (TFAP). In more detail, the table reports three important numbers:

- The total number of actions and measures selected from the TFAP.
- The number of actions and measures that are being implemented.
- The number of actions and measures completed.

Figure 1 provides a visual summary of these numbers for the year 2006 or the latest year available. It is surprising that the level of ambition in realizing the TFAP goals varies substantially among APEC economies. Whereas Chile, Japan, and Mexico were willing to adopt

the complete list of goals, other economies such as China and the USA showed considerable reluctance. New Zealand reported a higher number of actions and measures than it was supposed to take. It remains unclear whether this constitutes a reporting error or whether New Zealand split certain measures into subcategories.

The second column presents the number of goals that were or are currently pursued. In most cases the gap between the first and second column is small, indicating that the economies have started implementing the TFAP goals. However in China and Vietnam the gap between targeted goals and concrete actions or measures remains considerable.



Figure 1 Ambition, Progress, and Achievements of the Trade Facilitation Goals

Source: APEC Individual Action Plans (2006 or latest available year)

Finally, the third column counts the number of TFAP goals that have been successfully achieved in the period from 2002 to 2004/2005. The difference between the second and third column therefore indicates the number of projects that are currently under way to complete the remaining goals. Several economies, such as Japan, Peru, and Chinese Taipei have been highly successful in implementing a large number of TFAP goals within a short period of time. In other cases, such as Chile and Mexico, much work remains to be done. One can also evaluate the success of APEC economies in implementing trade facilitation measures at a lower level. Each APEC economy is supposed to establish the same statistics as above for all four categories: customs procedures, business mobility, standards, and electronic commerce. The results of this finer analysis are reported in the following figures.



Figure 2 Reform of Custom Procedures in APEC

Source: APEC Individual Action Plans (2006 or latest available year)

Reforming customs procedures has become an objective of the majority of APEC economies (Figure 2). China, Japan, Mexico, Papua New Guinea, and Thailand show the greatest ambition in selecting reform items (first column); Canada, Hong Kong China, Malaysia, and Singapore have been particularly successful in implementing reforms of customs procedures (second column).

APEC economies have also agreed to undertake efforts to enhance the mobility of businesspeople in the APEC region (Figure 3). This objective is supposed to be achieved through a streamlining of travel documentation procedures, as well as a more active use of information and communication technologies. For example, the latter should be used to speed up clearance upon arrival and make visa information and application available on the internet. Australia, Canada, Hong Kong China, Japan, Malaysia, New Zealand, and Chinese Taipei have already completed more than 10 out of 20 possible actions and measures to increase business mobility as depicted in Figure 3 (the number for New Zealand might again be subject to reporting errors.)



Figure 3 Improvement of Business Mobility in APEC

Source: APEC Individual Action Plans (2006 or latest available year)

The majority of APEC economies have selected all six items related to standards (Figure 4). The exceptions are Brunei, Peru, the Philippines, and Russia. Adherence to regional or international standards can be a key aspect for domestic firms interested in exporting, but also for foreign investors. In most of the APEC economies substantial reform efforts are underway, and several economies are close to completing all items.

Figure 4 Standards in APEC



Source: APEC Individual Action Plans (2006 or latest available year)

The reform ambitions for electronic commerce are diverging among APEC members as demonstrated in Figure 5. Twelve economies have adopted all possible actions and measures; others such as New Zealand or the USA are less ambitious. The gap between implementation and completion is still considerable in many economies.





Source: APEC Individual Action Plans (2006 or latest available year)

The above analysis reveals interesting information about the ambitions and success of APEC economies in facilitating trade. Unfortunately, doubts exist about the comparability of the data submitted by APEC members. For example, New Zealand selected more items than any other APEC economy and thus seems to show reform ambitions far beyond those. In other cases, national authorities apparently submit incomplete information. For example in the case of the USA information seems to be missing in all categories, which makes an evaluation of its performance impossible. Considering these shortcomings of the data on trade facilitation measures provided my APEC members, the following sections present additional indicators on various dimensions of trade policy transparency from other sources.

Box: Trade Policy Restrictiveness in APEC

As previously discussed, transparency and restrictiveness are closely intertwined when it comes to trade policy. Figure 1a provides an overview of the several key characteristics of the tariff schedule among APEC members. In the first column the average effective MFN tariff rate is depicted, which includes ad valorem as well as specific tariffs. The overall tariff level in APEC is low and for the majority below 10%, the only exceptions being Mexico, Thailand, and Viet Nam where the effective rate reaches an average level higher than 15%. In the second column we weight the tariffs by the total trade volume of each economy. The overall tariff level in APEC now becomes even smaller, and does not cross the 15% mark for any economy. Finally, we have also gathered information on the effectively applied tariff rate (trade weighted) which takes into account preferential trade arrangements amongst APEC members. Except for Chinese Taipei, the preferential effective tariff rate is considerably lower than the MFN tariff rate; this is a clear sign of the regional integration underway in the Pacific Rim region. Figure 1a: APEC Trade Policy Restrictiveness



3.2 Elements of Trade Policy Predictability

3.2.1 Tariff Schedule Complexity

One empirical measure of the complexity of a tariff schedule is the dispersion of tariff rates across products. A high dispersion would indicate that the tariffs fluctuate substantially, and therefore render the tariff schedule less transparent. The first column of Figure 6 depicts the standard deviation of effective applied MFN tariffs¹¹ in HS 4-digit product groups for all 21 APEC economies. It is interesting to observe that Chile, which applies a flat tariff for almost every product line, Hong Kong China, which allows duty-free trade across all lines, and Singapore, all show relatively low levels of tariff dispersion—as expected given their respective policy choices.

Another indicator of transparency in tariff policy is the percentage of bound tariff rates. APEC economies which are also WTO members are able to bind their tariffs at a certain rate, which cannot easily be exceeded.¹² Tying the authorities' hands with respect to the level of tariffs translates into a higher predictability for traders, which ultimately reduces the costs of doing business. Gauging the percentage of bound tariff rates reveals the degree of certainty that traders face. The second column of Figure 6 shows the results for the APEC economies. Since Russia is not a WTO Member, and Vietnam was not either for the base year of our tariff data (2004), these countries were not able to bind their tariffs and therefore are recorded as having 100 percent of unbound tariffs. Hong Kong China, the Philippines, Singapore, and Thailand have the highest

¹¹ The effective applied MFN rate takes into account specific tariffs by dividing them by the unit value. For more information see data appendix.

¹² WTO Members are allowed to apply a lower tariff level and freely change it as long as it stays below the bound rate. WTO members therefore often prefer to bind their tariffs at a relatively high level in order to maintain considerable freedom in their tariff policy decisions.

percentage of unbound tariff rates. However, the majority of APEC economies (13) has bound more than 95% of all tariff lines and thereby makes an important contribution to a stable trade environment.



Figure 6 Indicators of Tariff Schedule Complexity for 21 APEC economies

Source: MacMap; authors' calculations

Finally, another dimension to capture transparency in trade policy is to count the number of dutyfree tariff lines. Allowing duty-free market access is the clearest and strongest commitment to the international integration of an economy. In the APEC group only Hong Kong China applies a policy of duty-free market access across all product groups, as illustrated in Figure 6. It is interesting to observe that Brunei and Papua New Guinea grant duty-free market access in almost 80 percent of the tariff lines. On the other hand, we count eight economies (Chile, China, Korea, Mexico, Peru, the Philippines, Russia, and Thailand) in which traders enjoy duty-free market access in less than 10 percent of all products.

The comparison of different dimensions of complexity regarding the tariff schedule yields the overall result that further improvement is possible in all APEC economies. The dispersion of tariffs and the percentage of unbound tariff rates are low in the majority of developed APEC economies; however, duty-free market access remains the exception. The main objective for

developing economies, in order to increase the predictability of their tariff schedules, is to

increase the binding of their tariff rates and to allow more duty-free market access.

Box: Tariff Policy in Korea

Korea's simple average bound tariff rate fell from 27.6 % in 1996 to 17.67 % in 2002, and reached the level of 17.2 % in 2006. The Korean government aims at a level of 17 % for the year 2009. In the Korean tariff schedule 91.5 % of all tariff lines are bound, metals and agriculture (excluding fish) being the sectors with the highest percentage of bindings. The average level of bound tariffs differs considerably between sectors, reaching 61.1 % for agricultural products and 10 % for industrial products.

Korea's simple average-applied tariff has also decreased, from 13.8 % in 2000 to 12.8 % in 2006. Again, one observes a marked difference between the simple average-applied tariff for agricultural products (47.9 % in 2004) and the rates applied to industrial products (6.6 % in 2004). Compared to other developed economies, the average tariff rate in Korea remains high, as illustrated in Figure 6. The Korean government collects a considerable about of revenue from customs duties, amounting to 4.8 % of national government revenue in 2006.

Furthermore the Korean government applies a large number of other tariff measures, such as autonomous tariff quotas which grant lower duties for certain imports. Korea was ready to lower substantially its tariff level for economies with which it signed free trade agreements. According to the Korean government the average-applied tariff for the free trade agreements negotiated with Chile, Singapore, and the EFTA countries is 2.03 % and therefore significantly lower than the MFN rate. Overall the Korean government seems committed to the creation of a more open, stable, and transparent tariff regime.

Sources: APEC IAP Korea (2006); APEC Report of the IAP Peer Review of Korea (2007); WTO (2004).

3.2.2 <u>Presence and Transparency of Non-Tariff Barriers (NTB)</u>

The national tariff schedule is not the only trade policy instrument available to governments. Other measures, often summarized as non-tariff barriers (NTBs), form a second group of instruments in the policymaker's toolkit. NTBs encompass all measures that have potential trade effects, such as technical standards, trade remedies, or quotas. As multilateral, regional and bilateral trade liberalization efforts have pushed the overall tariff level down, NTBs are gaining more and more significance in the international trading system. One way to limit the distorting effects of these measures is to apply them in a predictable and transparent manner. In our analysis of trade policy transparency in APEC economies we are therefore interested in the presence of NTBs, but also in the transparency of these measures.

Comparative analyses of NTBs are relatively rare, mainly because many NTBs are not easily quantifiable. Ching et al. (2004) provide an insightful analysis of the presence of NTBs is the Pacific Rim region using a small firm-level survey. According to their study, NTBs are frequently encountered in this region and they have a significant impact on firms' production costs, revenue, and expansion plans. Recently, the World Bank Development Research Group (see Kee et al., 2006) developed an index of trade restrictiveness that covers a large number of developing and developed economies. Trade restrictiveness is measured taking into account the tariff level but also NTBs. Among the NTBs considered are price and quantity measures, monopolistic measures, and technical regulations. The exact data sources and methodologies are described in detail in Kee et al. (2006). For our purposes, we only use the measurement of NTBs and focus on the 19 APEC economies for which data is available (Kee et al., 2006 did not cover Chinese Taipei nor Vietnam since no adequate data on NTBs was available). In order to allow a comparison of APEC economies with other economies we also report the average performance of economies classified by the World Bank as low-income, lower- and upper-middle income, and high-income. Rescaling Kee's et al. (2006) index for NTBs from 0 (not restrictive) to 1 (highly restrictive) yields the results presented in column 1 of Figure 7. Compared to the world average for low-, middle-, and high-income economies, most APEC members do considerably better.
Whereas the trade restrictiveness index mainly focuses on the existence of NTBs, additional information is needed to gauge the degree of transparency in the application of NTBs. The *Global Competitiveness Report* (GCR) published by the World Economic Forum (WEF) provides useful information in this respect, based on trade barriers as identified by the business community.¹³ In the 2004 GCR, survey participants were asked to assign a score from 7 (strongly agree) to 1 (strongly disagree) to each of the following questions:

- "In your country, hidden import barriers (that is, barriers other than published tariffs and quotas) are an important problem or not an important problem?"
- "In your industry, how commonly would you estimate that firms make undocumented extra payments or bribes connected with the import and export permits?"

The first question aligns well with the subject of interest here and the answer serves as an appropriate proxy to gauge the degree of transparency in the application of non-tariff measures. The second question goes in a similar direction, but focuses more on NTBs related to red-tape and corruption. We have collected the answers to these two questions for 19 available¹⁴ APEC economies and rescaled the results from 0 (hidden import barriers/extra payments or bribes are not a problem) to 1 (hidden import barriers/extra payments or bribes are a problem). The results are presented in the second and third columns of Figure 7.

¹³ Each year the WEF conducts an international survey assessing the competitiveness of a large number of developed and emerging economies.

¹⁴ Brunei Darussalam and Papua New Guinea were not covered in the 2004 GCR.



Figure 7 Indicators of the Presence of Non-Tariff Barriers for 21 APEC economies

Source: Authors' calculations based on Kee et al. (2006); GCR; and WTO.

According to the GCR data, Hong Kong China, New Zealand, and Singapore take the lead in this comparison. Most of the middle-income economies in APEC do better than the world income group average. However, in China, the Philippines, Russia, and Thailand the business community perceives hidden trade barriers that are above world-average for middle income economies. Finally, in the one APEC economy which belongs to the low-income group, namely Vietnam, traders still appear to struggle with hidden trade barriers, also as compared to other low-income economies.

Box: Improving Transparency and Predictability in Indonesia

Trade activities were the engine of growth during Indonesia's economic liberalization period in the 1980s and 1990s. Indonesia's economic progress has been relatively strong in light of the many exogenous shocks and natural disasters that have affected the economy: Gross Domestic Product expanded on average by approximately four percent annually between 1989 and 2005. Nevertheless addressing high trade transaction costs is a priority; transportation and port services, together with cumbersome customs procedures, have been recognized as impediments to trade. Especially during times of crisis, relatively high trade transactions costs can undermine the competitiveness of businesses.

During the past several years trade facilitation measures have significantly improved the trade and business climate in Indonesia. Current reforms should further enhance this trend. Strengthening the predictability of the trade environment has been an important element in these reform efforts. For instance a risk-based management system has been applied to revise the existing control system, in order to better differentiate between high-risk and low-risk importers. The new system allows customs to be proactive in their risk assessments and to more effectively allocate resources, i.e. to shift more of their focus to high-risk importers. Moreover since low-risk importers could be given preferential treatment, gains were twofold: not only did security measures become more focused, but incentives for importers to comply with customs procedures were enhanced since a good track record now increases the chances of success in the future. Overall it has facilitated a more efficient customs environment, implying a faster clearance of goods.

Sources: Damuri (2006); World Bank (2007); WTO (2007).

In studying the answers to the second question about undocumented extra payments or bribes, a similar result emerges (third column). In Indonesia, the Philippines, Russia, and Thailand extra payments or bribes connected with import and export permits are apparently widespread. All high-income APEC economies do better than the world average, the only exception being Korea which has a score closer to the average of middle-income economies.

The GCR provides not only the average score for each of these questions, but also the standard deviation of the replies. The standard deviation reveals important information about traders' relative certainty of confronting hidden trade barriers or irregular payments. Even though the standard deviation is not a direct measurement of uncertainty, the dispersion of answers indicates how differently the issue is perceived and therefore helps us gauge the uncertainty among traders. The last column of Figure 7 depicts the coefficient of variation for the replies given to the question on irregular payments for imports and exports. The two extremes are New Zealand on the one hand and the Philippines on the other. In New Zealand, irregular payments appear to be rare and traders know what to expect. In the Philippines, irregular payments for imports and exports remain and their size varies substantially.

3.3 Elements of Trade Policy Simplification

Trade policy affects more than tariffs and non-tariff measures. In many economies, the flow of goods and services remains hindered by complicated customs regulations, insufficient use of modern technology in customs, the lack of handling and transportation infrastructure, or by other shortcomings. In economies which still face problems facilitating trade, traders must consider additional costs when selling or buying goods and services on international markets.

The annual *Doing Business* report of the World Bank collects, among other data, detailed information on the success of trade facilitation measures. For example, the efficiency of customs is documented in data which record the number of documents as well as the number of days needed for importing or exporting. In Figure 8 we present the respective *Doing Business* data for 20 APEC economies (Brunei was not covered by the survey) as well as the average results for the low-, middle-, and high-income groups.

The first interesting observation is that the number of documents and days needed for exports are lower in most economies than for imports. Only in the case of Australia and the USA are more documents required for exports than for imports. Furthermore, only in Russia, Thailand, and Vietnam does the delay for exports exceed the delay for imports. The two low-income economies among the APEC economies, Papua New Guinea and Vietnam, require less documentation for exports and imports than the low-income average. Most middle-income APEC economies require a number of export or import documents that is similar to the world average for this income group; the Philippines and Mexico perform particularly well in this comparison. Among the high-income APEC members Canada achieves the best score, asking for only three export and four import documents.

33

The difference in APEC economies is particularly pronounced concerning the days needed for imports and exports. Several empirical studies have pointed out the importance of timeliness for the trading performance of economies (Hummels, 2001; Evans and Harrigan, 2005). In a recent World Bank study, Djankov et al. (2006) find that a one-day delay before shipping is estimated to reduce trade by 1%. In nearly all APEC high-income economies, the number of days required for imports and exports is lower than the world average for this income group. Singapore in particular has been very successful in streamlining customs procedures. The majority of middle-income APEC economies show a similar above-average performance in the category. Furthermore it is promising to note that Papua New Guinea and Vietnam have clearance times that are similar to the middle-income average, and substantially superior to the average of low-income economies.





Source: World Bank, Doing Business 2006

In the 2007 *Doing Business* report the total number of days and documents needed for imports and exports are reported, as well as the exact cost and time shares in terms of document preparation, customs, terminal handling, and inland transportation. This detailed information allows us to identify which particular problems cause high transaction costs for traders. The results for 20 APEC member economies (except Brunei) are presented in the following four tables.

Figure 9 reports the time requirements in days, for the four groups, when it comes to imports. Overall, it can be observed that document preparation takes the lion's share in terms of time in all APEC economies. Interestingly, document preparation is faster in the Philippines and Thailand than it is in Mexico or Russia, even though both latter economies perform very well concerning time spent in customs. With some minor exceptions, customs clearance seems to be performed relatively quickly in APEC. When it comes to the time spent in terminal handling, the majority of APEC economies are faster than the world average in their respective income groups. Overall, inland transportation is the least time-consuming cost factor. However in some economies such as New Zealand, Mexico, Peru, or Russia, inland transportation amounts to over five days, which may be linked to particularly difficult geographical circumstances.



Figure 9 Time Shares for Imports (Doing Business, 2007)

Source: World Bank, Doing Business 2007

A different picture emerges when one focuses on the costs shares for imports, illustrated in Figure 10. The costs of document preparation and customs clearance become minor for most of the APEC economies. The costs for terminal handling vary considerably among APEC economies. Among the middle-income group, terminal handling costs are particularly low in Chile, China, and Malaysia. Compared to the world average in this income group, most APEC economies show a superior performance. The cost for inland transportation is very low in Indonesia and Thailand, but still relatively high in Japan and Korea.

Overall, the costs for importing vary substantially across APEC economies. It is promising to observe that several middle-income economies offer lower import costs to traders than high-income economies. For example, imports into China and Malaysia cost half of those going into Australia and Canada.





Source: World Bank, Doing Business 2007

Box: Thailand and Trade Facilitation through New Technology

As in many developing economies, trade plays a significant role in Thailand. The GDP shares of exports and imports have risen considerably over the past decade. Taken together they amount to around 150 percent of GDP. The Thai Government has focused on trade liberalization and

facilitation as a wider strategy to achieve economic development. In terms of trade facilitation, it has been successful in using new technology to improve its customs procedures. The Customs Department has reportedly managed to implement the Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) for a wide area of documents. This has significantly helped import and export processing systems, by better connecting trading partners to customs. Solutions such as these have made it possible for traders to settle tariff calculations and payments online.

Moreover, the Electronic Fund Transfer (EFT) has been established to make settlements of customs duties between importers and exporters easier. Another example is the "Single-Window e-Logistics" project. As a result of a nation-wide strategy to improve the economy's competitiveness through efficient logistics information, the project is supposed to build up a network intended to accommodate government agencies, private firms, and logistics communities in exchanging trade related services.

Sources: WTO (2005, 2003); World Bank (2007).

The 2006 Logistics Perception Index (LPI) of the World Bank is another source to measure particular dimensions of simplification in this area. The LPI attempts to capture the logistics "friendliness" of economies and is based on a survey of global freight forwarders and express carriers. The data covers 100 economies, including all APEC economies except Brunei Darussalam, Papua New Guinea, and Chinese Taipei.

The LPI contains several variables which are worth studying in the context of transparency. The first two variables of interest are the number of border agencies involved in imports and in exports. The results for the APEC economies are depicted in Figure 11 (rescaled from 0 to 1), together with the average of the above-mentioned income groups. Compared to the three different world averages the majority of APEC economies demonstrate a strong performance, with fewer border agencies involved in imports than the respective average. This is especially true of Singapore, which appears to possess a highly efficient structure of customs.

Figure 11 Logistics Perception Index 2006 Indicators for APEC Economies



Source: World Bank, Logistics Perception Index 2007

The LPI also collects data on the percentage of physical inspection of imports. Physical inspection of traded goods might constitute an important procedure in the verification system of customs, however it is a time-consuming process and also increases the possibility of bribes and other irregular payments (World Bank, 2006). Physical inspections are almost absent in the most high-income economies, such as Australia, Canada, Japan, or Korea. The middle- and low-income economies use this instrument to a lesser extent than the world average, with the exception of the Philippines, Russia, and Indonesia.

The LPI also records the maximum and minimum lead time for exports and imports. The gap between both reveals interesting information about the predictability of clearance times for traders. If the difference between both variables is small, traders are able to manage the supplychains with greater accuracy. In the last two columns of Figure 11, we bring together the gaps in clearance times for imports and exports for APEC economies as well as the average for low-, middle-, and high-income economies. Vietnam, the only low-income economy in APEC covered by LPI, has very low gaps in both dimensions which places it among the best performers such as Singapore. The middle-income economies in APEC have similar gaps to the world average for this group. Among the high-income economies, Hong Kong China and New Zealand take the lead.

Traders are affected by transparency not only in the trading environment, but also more generally in the business environment. Inefficient and corrupt public services create additional costs for firms, and thus undermine their international competitiveness. In order to measure the transparency level of the regulatory environment in APEC economies, we collected data from three different sources. First, the *Doing Business* report contains data on the number of procedures, number of days, and costs for lawsuits. Second, the *UN Global E-government Readiness Report* assesses governments' use of the internet for the provision of information, products, and services. It also measures the level of telecommunications and human capital infrastructure development in an economy. Third, in the *Global Competitiveness Report* survey participants are asked to evaluate the business cost of corruption in their economy.

All three data sources offer a different view on the regulatory environment in an economy. The *Doing Business* report focuses on the legal-judicial environment. For our purposes, we have selected the variable which measures the number of administrative procedures from the moment the plaintiff files a lawsuit in court until the moment of payment. The available data for APEC economies is presented in

Figure 12 on a scale from 0 to 1, and presented together with the average for low-, middle-, and high-income groups. Comparison of the APEC economies reveals that in Hong Kong China and the USA the judicial system is organized in the most efficient way, making only 17 procedures necessary. The majority of middle-income APEC economies require more procedural steps for enforcement than the world average of the same income group.

In the second column of Figure 12 we summarize the performance of APEC economies with respect to their e-government readiness (lower values indicate a higher degree of e-government readiness).¹⁵ In this comparison, nearly all middle- and high-income APEC economies do far better than the world average of the corresponding income group. Australia, Canada, Korea, New Zealand Singapore, and the USA have achieved a particularly high level of e-government readiness. In Papua New Guinea as well as Vietnam much work remains to be done in order to increase the government's use of the internet, and to build up a comprehensive information technology infrastructure.



Figure 12 Transparency of the Regulatory Environment

Finally, the results of the GCR on business costs of corruption are summarized in the last column of Figure 12. New Zealand and Australia stand out as economies in which corruption is perceived as almost absent. Chile and Chinese Taipei also show a very strong performance in

¹⁵ The UN Global E-government Readiness Report does not contain data for Hong Kong China and Chinese Taipei.

their income group. Corruption seems to severely impact business in other economies, especially several developing member economies.

Taking all variables together, we note that Australia, Canada, and the USA offer a regulatory environment with the highest degree of regulatory certainty. Several APEC economies from the middle-income group have chosen an ambitious agenda in order to build up a more efficient regulatory environment, and the first fruits are already visible.

Box: Customs Reform in Vietnam

During the last two decades Vietnam has changed from a closed economy into a strong exporter and an active participant in world markets. Between 1990 and 2005, GDP grew by 7.4 percent per year on average. The rapid expansion of exports, which grew by approximately 21 percent per year, is considered to be an important contributor to this positive development. Many of the trade reforms the Vietnamese government has committed to under the ASEAN Free Trade Area, the bilateral trade agreement with the United States, and WTO accession are examples of how openness and export strategies can foster development.

As Vietnam's trade with the rest of the world has increased, the incentive to focus on trade reforms continues. The World Bank has supported projects to assist reform and capacity-building in these areas. For example, the Bank approved a US\$65.9 million credit to Vietnam in 2005. The rationale behind this project, entitled the *Customs Modernization Project*, rests on the fact that a modern and efficient customs administration is an integral part of Vietnam's transformation into a market economy. The project has four basic components and builds on the work of other development partners such as the United Nations Development Program, the World Customs Organization, and the Asian Development Bank.

The first component refers to customs systems and procedures, with the main objective of reducing clearance times, enhancing transparency and predictability, reducing red tape, and lowering trade transaction costs in general. This will partly be done through capacity-building related to legal frameworks, the use of procedures such as risk management, and harmonizing standards with international norms. The second component addresses the need to restructure the customs organization and its management; this objective involves introducing new human resource management policies, complemented with measures such as streamlining the organizational structures at headquarters and in branch offices. The third component sets out to introduce modern information and communication technology in customs. The fourth component aims to provide technical support to the Management Unit of the project during all stages of implementation.

Sources: World Bank (2007, 2005); Swedish Trade Procedures Council (2003).

3.4 Summary of Overall Data Indicators

In the previous sections we have presented a large number of indicators on the two dimensions of trade policy transparency that we are primarily interested in, namely predictability and simplification. In order to provide a straightforward summary indicator of overall performance against these benchmarks, we will now present results of statistical analysis designed to summarize the above information into just two variables: *importer transparency* and *exporter transparency*. This approach also facilitates the econometric analysis in Section 4, since it makes it possible to avoid technical problems caused by strong correlation amongst these indicators.

Both importer transparency and exporter transparency are constructed as regional indices on a scale of 0 (lowest) to 1 (highest). Each index is a weighted average of a number of the measures examined above in terms of predictability and simplification. To decide on the weight assigned to each component when taking the average, we use results from a statistical method known as factor analysis. The advantage of this approach is that it is the correlations in the data that determine the weights, and not the analysts' prior beliefs.¹⁶

Figure 13 and Figure 14 present the factor analysis procedure graphically, listing the components of importer transparency and exporter transparency and their relationship to the two dimensions of predictability and simplification.

Figure 13 Composition of the importer transparency index

¹⁶ For examples of the use of similar methodologies in the assessment of trade policies, see Anderson and Marcouiller (2002) and Francois and Manchin (2007).



Figure 14 Composition of the exporter transparency index



The above variables are available for all APEC member economies except Brunei Darussalam, Papua New Guinea, and Chinese Taipei. The importer transparency index has more variables than the exporter transparency index, since there are a number of aspects of transparency (e.g. tariff rate dispersion) that are only relevant from an importing point of view. Final results for the two indices are reported in Figure 15 and Figure 16, and suggest considerable heterogeneity across the APEC member economies for which we have data.



Figure 15 Importer Transparency Index





It is important to stress that, as already noted, both the ITI and the ETI are weighted averages. Thus, the various components do not all count equally in terms of the final indices. The factor analysis we have conducted here suggests that hidden trade barriers, irregular payments, and time required to import should be weighted relatively heavily in calculating the ITI. By contrast, tariff dispersion receives a relatively low weight in the ITI. A corollary of this is that reforms in highly weighted areas will tend to have a significant impact on an economy's ITI score.

Box: Using Factor Analysis to Calculate Korea's Importer Transparency Index Score

Factor analysis refers to a set of statistical techniques that can be used to produce an index summarizing performance across a number of correlated indicators. In broad terms, the index is derived by assuming that an unobserved factor (e.g. "transparency") is responsible for the common variation in the original set of indicators. Statistical techniques can be used to identify that unobserved factor in terms of a weighted average of the original indicators. Thus, our ITI is a weighted average of the original importer transparency indicators in which the weights are chosen via a statistical algorithm. The advantage of such an approach is that it has some claim to objectivity in terms of the weight accorded to each individual indicator.

Factor analysis is commonly used in the social sciences to produce summary indices. Whereas we have used here a type of factor analysis known as principal factors, the economics literature more commonly relies on the closely related technique of principal components. For instance, Anderson and Marcouiller (2002) construct a composite security index using World Economic Forum data on governance, corruption, rule of law, crime, and policing. Similarly, Francois and Manchin (2006) use principal components analysis to construct indices of infrastructure and institutional development, drawing on indicators covering transport and communications infrastructure, governance, regulation, and rule of law. An example of principal factors in the economics literature is Dihel and Shepherd (2007), in which the authors construct trade restrictiveness indices using a wide variety of indicators on regulatory barriers to trade in services.

To see how our approach works in practice, we use Korea's ITI score as a simple example. First, we use factor analysis to calculate the weight that each indicator should have in the transparency index (see first column of the table). Next (second column), we scale Korea's score on each transparency indicator by subtracting the APEC mean and dividing by the standard deviation. We then multiply these modified scores by the weights (column 3), and then take the sum to calculate the unscaled ITI score. Finally, we scale the ITI to lie between 0 and 1 by subtracting the minimum (-1.49), dividing the result by the scaled maximum (1.51) and then subtracting from 1 to give 0.54.

Source: Anderson and Marcouiller (2002); Francois and Manchin (2006); and Dihel and Shepherd (2007).

Indicator	Weight	KOR Rescaled Score	Index Contribution
Percentage Unbound	0.05	-0.41	-0.02
Tariff Dispersion	0.02	1.69	0.03
Std. Irregular Payments	0.18	0.88	0.16
Import Time Spread	0.05	1.26	0.06
Lack of E-Readiness	0.10	-1.18	-0.12
Import Time	0.23	-0.86	-0.19
Import Documents	0.05	-0.18	-0.01
Number of Agencies	0.06	-0.81	-0.05
Favoritism	0.12	0.50	0.06
Irregular Payments	0.16	0.28	0.04
Hidden Trade Barriers	0.20	0.34	0.07
ITI (unscaled)			0.03

Table 1: Calculation of Korea's ITI score.

4 What are the Gains from More Transparent Trade Policy? A Quantitative Impact Assessment

Section 3 presented a descriptive analysis of different dimensions of transparency in trade policy, and summarized that information into two composite indices of transparency. In order to provide a first assessment of the quantitative impact of these variables on trade flows between APEC economies, we need to make use of an econometric analysis (subsection 4.1). The results obtained by this econometric analysis then allow us to simulate the possible intra-regional trade gains from increased transparency and to compare them with those available from alternative policy reforms such as tariff reductions (subsection 4.2).

4.1 The Impact of Trade Policy Transparency on Trade – A Gravity Equation Approach

In order to gauge the impact of a variable on bilateral trade flows, trade economists commonly use a gravity equation approach. The gravity equation stipulates that the volume of trade between two economies is positively related to their combined economic "mass" (i.e. market size) and is inversely related to the level of bilateral trade costs, including transport (usually approximated as distance) and trade policies. In other words, the larger any two economies are and the lower the trade costs between them, the higher the trade volume. Using this simple approach, the gravity equation has been highly successful in modeling actual trade flows between economies and has therefore become the workhorse of trade economists. The gravity equation literature has been recently enhanced by the contributions of Anderson and van Wincoop (2004, 2003) and stands on very solid theoretical ground.

We apply the gravity equation approach to disaggregate trade data between APEC economies in order to measure empirically the impact of trade policy transparency on trade. In other words, the gravity equation establishes a benchmark of trade flows against which we evaluate the possible influence of improved trade policy transparency. To do this, we use the composite indices of Importer Transparency and Exporter Transparency developed via factor analysis in the previous Section. As noted, these indices capture the essential elements of both components of transparency discussed in Sections 2 and 3, namely predictability and simplification. As is customary in the gravity model literature, we also control for the impact of factors other than the size of the economy (GDP) and transparency on bilateral trade flows.

We control for the restrictiveness of trade policy by including data on bilateral applied tariffs from the MAcMap dataset (see Data Appendix), along with ad valorem equivalents of non-tariff barriers calculated by Kee et al. (2006). Other unobserved factors, such as international transport costs, are accounted for statistically using importer-exporter pair fixed effects, while we correct for the presence of zero trade flows amongst some APEC member economies by applying a Poisson quasi-maximum likelihood estimator to the gravity model (Santos Silva and Tenreyro, 2006). Finally, we take account of the possibility for reverse causation between trade flows and transparency by applying an instrumental variables strategy. For full details of the model, econometric methodologies, and data sources, see Appendix 2. The base year for our dataset is 2004.

Estimation results using trade data disaggregated to the HS 2-digit (Chapter) level are presented in Table 2. The first column covers all HS Chapters, while the second excludes raw materials (Chapters 1-27), and the third further excludes basic manufactures (Chapters 1-83). In all three columns we find that coefficients generally carry the expected signs and are statistically significant at the 10% level or better. We prefer the results in columns 2-3 to those in column 1, since the greater presence of non-ad valorem tariff measures affecting agricultural products leads to a considerable loss of precision with regard to our estimates of the impact of trade policy on bilateral trade. Since the sample size in Column 2 is much greater than in Column 1, we take the former as our preferred set of results.

					Homog.
	All goods	HS > 27	HS > 83	Diff. Goods	Goods
GDP Importer	0.605***	0.596***	0.599***	0.577***	0.641***
	[0.023]	[0.016]	[0.018]	[0.021]	[0.028]
GDP Exporter	0.660***	0.745***	0.789***	0.770***	0.557***
	[0.020]	[0.017]	[0.016]	[0.770]	[0.026]
Tariff (RG Weighted)	-0.701	-1.421	-2.121	0.138	-0.875
	[0.588]	[0.988]	[1.603]	[1.194]	[0.702]
NTB (RG Weighted)	0.414	-0.951**	-1.881**	0.076	1.057***
	[0.469]	[0.439]	[0.805]	[0.023]	[0.367]
Imp. Transparency	1.828***	1.864***	2.583***	3.889*	1.987
	[0.302]	[0.373]	[0.401]	[2.533]	[2.049]
Exp. Transparency	-0.406	-0.856***	-0.681***	3.071*	1.939
	[0.260]	[0.239]	[0.199]	[2.113]	[1.749]
Observations	29376	21114	4284	76500	50694

Table 2 Gravity Model Estimation Results

Robust standard errors in brackets, * significant at 15%; ** significant at 10%; *** significant at 5%. Estimation method is Poisson QML. Importer and exporter transparency are instrumented by British colonization of the importer and exporter. First stage F-statistics are 374.68*** and 306.88*** respectively.

Moving down column 2, we see that both importer and exporter GDP have the expected positive signs and are statistically significant at the 1% level, while tariffs and NTBs both impact

negatively on bilateral trade. While NTBs are statistically significant at the 5% level, bilateral tariffs are only marginally significant at the 15% level. In both cases, however, the impacts of these variables on trade are economically significant: a 1% tariff cut or reduction on the ad valorem equivalents of NTBs increases bilateral trade flows by around 1%.

In terms of our transparency indices, it is primarily importer transparency that has a discernable negative impact on trade: a 1% improvement in the economy's index score is associated with a nearly 2% boost to trade. In the case of exporter transparency, our results are less clear-cut. Although the coefficient on that variable in column 2 has a negative sign, we do not interpret that result literally. Rather, we conclude that the impact of exporter transparency is lesser than that of importer transparency, and in the context of the column 2 regression it is so weak as to be indistinguishable from zero. This interpretation sits well with the general thrust of our regression results in Table 2 and Table 6 (Appendix), and would be consistent with the view that it is primarily import market, rather than export market, transparency which matters for bilateral trade. However, this must be regarded as a tentative finding that will need to be investigated further in future research on this subject.

Box: Controlling for Reverse Causality

Reverse causality between trade flows and transparency has the capacity to bias our econometric results, and thereby produce potentially misleading policy prescriptions. We use a common technique to control for reverse causality or "endogeneity", namely instrumental variables estimation. This approach allows us to purge endogenous variation from our transparency indices by exploiting their correlation with other variables ("instruments") which we know not to suffer from the same problem. Good instruments should therefore be strongly correlated with the potentially endogenous explanatory variable (transparency), but should not be correlated with the variable we are trying to explain, namely bilateral trade flows. While good instruments are usually difficult to find, one common approach is to use geographical or historical data: since these are either long-established (history) or unchangeable (geography), they can be regarded as genuinely exogenous to current variables such as bilateral trade flows. A famous example of this is Acemoglu et al. (2001), in which the authors use settler mortality during the colonial era as an instrument for the current quality of institutions, in the context of a model seeking to explain observed differences in economic growth across economies.

To estimate our gravity model, we adopt a similar approach: our instruments for exporter and importer transparency are 1-0 dummy variables for British colonization of the exporting or importing economy respectively.¹⁷ Colonization is clearly exogenous to current bilateral trade flows, but it turns out to be strongly correlated with current measures of transparency: the simple correlation coefficient is 0.72 for importer transparency and 0.74 for exporter transparency. We therefore conclude that British colonization is an appropriate instrument in this case. Moreover, the difference between the estimates reported in the main text—which control for endogeneity—and those reported in the Appendix—which do not—suggests that it is indeed important to take this factor into account in order to avoid overestimating the impact of transparency on trade flows.

Source: Acemoglu et al. (2001); Wooldridge (2002) pp.663-665.

Simulation of Possible Gains from Improved Trade Policy Transparency

From a policy point of view it is important to know that greater trade policy transparency can increase trade, but also to be able to gauge the strength of that effect relative to other policy options. To provide some first indications in this direction, we now use the gravity model results in column 2 of Table 2 to conduct some simple counterfactual simulations (cf. Wilson et al., 2005 and APEC Economic Committee, 2004). For each simulation, we specify the counterfactual in terms of a given exogenous "shock" to a single policy variable. We then map that shock to trade impacts using the elasticities we have estimated. Comparing impacts from one simulation to another gives an idea of the relative trade gains involved.

Concretely, we consider three simulation scenarios, each of which represents an ambitious but, we believe, feasible medium-term objective within APEC:

• Scenario I: Improve importer transparency within the APEC region such that no economy is below the current regional average (0.54).

¹⁷ We stress that our use of these instruments does not involve a value judgment, but simply exploits an observed regularity in the data.

- Scenario II: Reduce applied tariffs within the APEC region such that no economy applies a higher level of protection than the regional average for each HS Chapter.
- Scenario III: Reduce the ad valorem equivalents of non-tariff barriers within the APEC region such that no economy applies a higher level of protection than the regional average for each HS Chapter.

In line with our estimations, trade impacts for these scenarios refer to intra-APEC trade only, and exclude raw materials (HS Chapters 1-27). Results show that intra-regional trade gains are possible under any of the three scenarios, in other words APEC member economies can boost trade by cutting tariffs, reforming NTBs, or promoting transparency. Relative to other ready alternatives, however, policies aimed at increasing trade policy transparency in the APEC region would appear to have the potential for high impact: improving importer transparency to the regional average is associated with an increase in intra-regional trade on the order of 7.5%, as compared with only 0.9% for scenario II and 1.8% for scenario III. In monetary terms, these effects equate to approximately US\$148bn, US\$18bn, and US\$35bn respectively.

Region-wide aggregates obscure the fact that these results are subject to considerable heterogeneity across economies. This is inherent in the way in which the simulations are designed, since only those economies with performance below the regional average are assumed to have a policy reform under the counterfactual. Those economies without a policy shock can therefore only benefit from policy reforms undertaken by their trading partners. In light of this dynamic, it is useful to look at trade impacts on an economy-by-economy basis (see the following three Figures).









Figure 19 Breakdown of simulation results by economy (Scenario III).



Each of the three Figures shows that the import gains from reform tend to be concentrated in a few economies, while the export (market access) gains are spread more widely across the region. Such a distribution is inherent in the design of our counterfactuals: only those economies with transparency, tariff, or NTB scores below the regional average receive a policy "shock", and therefore only those economies can reap an import gain from reform. However, to the extent that other APEC member economies export to reforming economies, they can take advantage of a corresponding market access gain.

Overall, we conclude that the potential intra-regional trade gains from reform are substantial for all three counterfactual scenarios. This is reinforced by a consideration of the cross-region distribution of export and import gains, which shows that certain economies stand to benefit to a level far in excess of the regional average. In interpreting these results, it is important to recall that under standard theories of international trade, both exports and imports contribute to the overall welfare gains from trade. In empirical applications, it is usually the case that more farreaching reductions in import market distortions lead to greater welfare gains for those economies that reform (see the review by Piermartini and Teh, 2005). While it is true that a higher level of imports can impose transitional costs on those involved in domestic importcompeting industries, these are best dealt with through appropriate adjustment policies (see OECD, 2005).

	Scenario I		Scenario II		Scenario III	
	Imports	Exports	Imports	Exports	Imports	Exports
AUS	0.00	11.42	0.40	1.11	0.55	2.50
CAN	0.00	1.22	0.08	0.09	0.10	0.50
CHL	0.00	10.69	0.59	0.23	0.36	9.01
CHN	28.99	3.81	2.83	0.83	2.00	1.89
HKG	0.00	16.90	0.00	2.41	0.10	4.60
IDN	20.25	7.71	1.59	1.21	0.06	4.88
JPN	0.00	10.94	0.07	1.83	1.46	1.56

 Table 3 Import and export gains by economy for Scenario I (% of baseline)

KOR	0.40	14.13	0.92	1.86	0.00	1.38
MEX	17.73	0.48	1.72	0.08	4.04	1.10
MYS	12.13	7.78	3.75	0.63	7.52	1.40
NZL	0.00	5.01	0.10	0.44	2.55	2.55
PER	31.00	2.04	3.88	0.17	0.71	2.53
PHL	47.59	8.21	0.20	0.44	11.15	1.38
RUS	100.66	13.93	5.44	1.50	5.90	1.95
SGP	0.00	12.90	0.00	0.63	7.59	1.32
THA	36.65	8.49	7.62	0.75	0.19	2.87
USA	0.00	8.46	0.03	0.45	1.22	2.12
VNM	73.55	5.41	8.16	1.19	0.00	7.24

Before concluding this Section, it is important to stress that our results, like all simulation results, are subject to a number of caveats. First, we are dealing with trade effects and not economic welfare as such. Second, our results apply only to intra-regional trade in manufactures, and do not take account of possible extra-regional effects. Given that the policy reforms contemplated here—in particular in Scenario I—can be implemented in a non-discriminatory manner, there is considerable scope to produce gains for economies outside APEC as well. Assuming that nondiscrimination is adhered to, our results could therefore be interpreted as a lower bound for the likely range of overall (worldwide) effects. Third, our simulations implicitly assume that the elasticities on which they are based remain constant before and after the policy shock. While this may be the case for small policy changes, it is unlikely to hold for major regime shifts. Fourth, although we have attempted to control for reverse causality between trade flows and transparency, we have not done the same for tariff rates and ad valorem equivalents of non-tariff barriers. For technical reasons related to the weighting scheme we have adopted in aggregating those measures to the HS Chapter level, we believe that the endogeneity problem is likely to be less severe in relation to those variables. However, there is still the possibility that our results suffer from some amount of bias in this area. Fifth, our simulations are based on data for the year 2004; as new data become available, we expect that the results for economies having undergone

major policy shifts since then—such as WTO accession in the case of Vietnam—may change significantly. Finally, Scenarios II and III do not take account of quantitative restrictions that may represent binding constraints on bilateral trade even once tariffs and other NTBs are lowered.

It is also important to note the issue of cost. Reductions in tariffs and ad valorem equivalents of NTBs impose relatively few direct resource costs on central governments. However, for trade facilitation measures including those aimed at transparency, the cost implications are potentially larger. While we do not have sufficient information available to assess the costs in this case, we would simply highlight that when compared with other trade facilitation measures—such as upgrades of "hard" infrastructure—the cost of improving performance across the set of transparency measures we are dealing with here is likely to involve manageable levels of costs. The government actions required are often legal and administrative in character, along with equipment upgrades in some cases (e.g. e-government readiness), and are therefore unlikely to involve costs on the level of, for instance, a port or road network upgrade. However, the nature of these actions also suggests an ongoing need for technical cooperation and capacity-building, since the measures involved are often complex.¹⁸

5 Conclusions: Moving Forward on Transparency and Trade Facilitation

The results we have presented in this Report suggest that APEC member economies have been right to make a close link between transparency and trade facilitation. Not only are the two ideas

¹⁸ On the basis of six case studies, including one APEC member economy, McLinden (2006) reports that the costs of implementing improved trade facilitation may be smaller than previously thought. The improvements considered, based on the possible contours of a future WTO agreement, would involve costs ranging from US\$165,000 to US\$1.3m per economy.

closely related on a conceptual level, in a practical sense they inevitably tend to overlap. As tariff barriers continue to fall around the world, it becomes all the more important for economies to focus on additional ways of reducing trade transaction costs. Improving trade policy transparency by making it simpler and more predictable is likely to hold significant trade payoffs for reformers.

This research report constitutes one of the first efforts to comprehensively examine the possible economic gains from increased trade policy transparency within a quantitative framework. We expect that future research will add considerable detail and nuance to these results, and will provide additional insights for policymakers. However, even at this relatively early stage, we can draw some significant, policy-relevant conclusions:

- Trade policy reform efforts need to focus not just on the restrictiveness of traditional measures such as tariffs, but also on transparency, i.e. the way in which these measures are designed and administered.
- Making trade policy more transparent involves policy reforms in two main areas: predictability and simplification. Both types of measures can help reduce the transaction costs associated with international trade.
- In general, APEC member economies perform relatively well on trade policy transparency compared with world income group averages. This is particularly true in the area of e-government readiness.
- Simulations from a standard gravity model of international trade suggest that the potential intra-regional trade gains from improved transparency are substantial compared with alternative policies: approximately \$148bn, or 7.5% of baseline (2004) trade. Assuming non-

discriminatory implementation of policy reforms, the overall gains will be larger once extraregional trade is taken into account.

• Based on quantitative benchmarking, future transparency priorities for APEC member economies could include unofficial payments, and "hidden" trade barriers.

These findings suggest that in moving forward, there is considerable scope for APEC to consolidate and build on progress already made in the area of transparency and trade facilitation. In terms of substantive priorities, the two areas listed above—unofficial payments, and "hidden" trade barriers—would seem to have particular potential for high payoff reforms. Within APEC's framework of regional cooperation and concerted unilateralism, it will be important for policymakers and stakeholders to develop both a set of substantive goals and concrete policy options that can be implemented with these priority areas in consideration. Mobilizing the financial and technical resources necessary to ensure that any such reform program is feasible and sustainable across such a diverse regional grouping will require member economies to once again demonstrate the creativity and flexibility for which APEC is known.

At the same time, there are a number of areas in which additional policy-relevant research could assist policymakers in identifying national and regional priorities in relation to transparency. This relates to discussions in APEC about the utility of supporting a more sustained effort to invest in data and analysis that serve APEC's goals.

The results we have presented suggest that the impact of improved transparency may differ from sector to sector. In particular, we would argue that the effect appears to be relatively stronger for trade in differentiated products. In future dialogue and analysis in APEC, it will therefore be important to identify in greater detail the mechanisms that lead to this outcome. In the APEC context, one aspect of this issue that is likely to be significant is the role of transnational

production networks, which often rely on the movement of highly differentiated inputs across borders quickly, cheaply, and reliably. Future empirical work may well show that transparency is particularly important for these business models.

While this study has focused on the general area of trade in goods, this is not the only domain in which increased transparency could potentially have benefits in terms of regional integration and economic growth and development. Issues of regulatory transparency are also crucial in relation to trade in services, and more broadly in terms of regulatory reform affecting services sectors. However, measuring the extent of barriers to services trade, and quantifying their economic impacts, is an extremely challenging task.¹⁹ This is because such barriers are almost always linked to important issues of "behind-the-border" regulation. Similar comments apply to the issue of international investment flows.²⁰ Behind-the-border barriers, including transparency-related factors, are important in understanding the determinants of foreign direct investment; however, as with services trade, they tend to be extremely difficult in terms of identification and impact assessment.

In line with APEC's broader regional agenda, which includes trade in services and foreign direct investment as well as trade in goods, it will be important for future work on transparency to cover all of these dimensions. By putting in place structures to facilitate the identification of barriers at a detailed level, APEC member economies could strengthen individual and collective regulatory reform efforts by establishing a culture of impact assessment and efficient sectoral regulation. Sharing best practice would be an important element of this process.

¹⁹ See Dihel and Shepherd (2007) for one recent attempt at progress on this front.

²⁰ For a recent review of the issues involved in assessing and quantifying the impact of barriers to FDI, see Centre for International Economics (2006).

Underlying all of the above points is analysis on the mechanics of reform. Although increased transparency and regulatory reform might be in the national interest, such moves might be opposed by vested interests and lobby groups. The political economy of reform is thus an important area for future research in APEC – including most importantly in relation to corruption and unofficial payments. As indicated above, corruption does not exist in a vacuum, but is the outcome of a complex set of interactions amongst traders and officials, taking place against the background of national trade policy choices. Moving forward on corruption therefore requires detailed dialogue and work on its determinants, as well as on the design of incentive-compatible policy reforms.

6 References

Anderson, James E., and Douglas Marcouiller. 2002. Insecurity and the Pattern of Trade: An Empirical Investigation. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 84(2): 342-352.

Anderson, James E., and Eric Van Wincoop. 2004. Trade Costs. *Journal of Economic Literature* 42(3): 691-751.

-----. 2003. Gravity with Gravitas: A Solution to the Border Puzzle. *American Economic Review* 93(1): 170-192.

APEC. 2007. Report of the Individual Action Plan Peer Review of Korea, 2007. http://www.apec-iap.org/document/ROK_2007_2007_IAP_Peer_Review_Report_Peer_ Review.pdf.

-----. 2006. Individual Action Plan of the Republic of Korea, 2006.

http://www.apec-iap.org/document/ROK_2006_IAP.htm.

APEC Economic Committee. 2006. APEC Economic Policy Report. Singapore: APEC Secretariat.

-----. 2004. *Trade Facilitation and Trade Liberalization: From Shanghai to Bogor*. Singapore: APEC Secretariat.

APEC-OECD. 2005. APEC-OECD Integrated Checklist on Regulatory Reform. Mimeo, Paris: OECD.

Arvis, Jean-François, and Monica Alina Mustra. 2007. Measuring Global Connections: A New Set of Logistics Indicators. Mimeo. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Arvis, Jean-François, Gael Raballand, and Jean-François Marteau. 2007. The Cost of Being Landlocked: Logistics Costs and Supply Chain Reliability. Mimeo. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Baldwin, Richard E., and Daria Taglioni. 2006. Gravity for Dummies and Dummies for Gravity Equations. Working Paper No. 12516. Cambridge, MA: NBER.

Centre for International Economics. 2006. Enhancing Investment Liberalization and Facilitation in the Asia-Pacific Region (Stage 1): Reducing Barriers to Investment across APEC to Lift Growth and Lower Poverty. Mimeo. Sydney, NSW: CIE.

-----. 2005. Open Economies Delivering to People: Regional Integration and Outcomes in the APEC Region. Mimeo. Sydney, NSW: CIE.

Ching, Stephen, Clement Yuk-Pang Wong, and Zhang Anming. 2004. Non-Tariff Barriers to Trade in the Pacific Rim. *Pacific Economic Review* 9(1): 65-73.

Damuri, Yose Rizal. 2006. An Evaluation of the Need for Selected Trade Facilitation Measures in Indonesia: Implications for the WTO Negotiations on Trade Facilitation. Asia-Pacific Research and Training Network on Trade Working Paper Series, No. 10.

De Groot, Henri L.F., Gert-Jan Linders, Piet Rietveld, and Uma Subramanian. 2004. The Institutional Determinants of Bilateral Trade Flows. *Kyklos* 57(1): 103-123.

Dee, Philippa. 2007. Institutions for Enhancing Economic Policy Performance. Working Paper No. 16, East Asian Bureau of Economic Research.

Dihel, Nora, and Ben Shepherd. 2007. Modal Estimates of Services Barriers. Trade Policy Working Paper, No. 51. Paris: OECD.

Djankov, Simeon, Caroline Freund, and Cong S. Pham. 2006. Trading on Time. Policy Research Working Paper No. 3909. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Elek, Andrew, Ngoc Anh Nguyen, and Yuen Pau Woo. 2006. Trade Facilitation Action Plan: Report of the Final Review to the Ministers. Mimeo. Singapore: APEC.

Evans, Carolyn L., and James Harrigan. 2005. Distance, Time, and Specialization: Lean retailing in General Equilibrium. *American Economic Review* 95(1): 292-313.

Finger, J. Michael, and John S. Wilson. 2006. Implementing a WTO Agreement on Trade Facilitation: What Makes Sense? Policy Research Working Paper No. 3971. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Fisman, Raymond, and Roberta Gatti. 2006. Bargaining for Bribes: The Role of Institutions. CEPR Discussion Paper No. 5712. London: CEPR.

Fisman, Raymond, and Shang-Jin Wei. 2004. Tax Rates and Tax Evasion: Evidence from "Missing Imports" in China. *Journal of Political Economy* 112(2): 471-500.

61

Francois, Joseph F. 2001. Trade Policy Transparency and Investor Confidence. *Review of International Economics* 9(2): 303-316.

Francois, Joseph F., and Miriam Manchin. 2007. Institutions, Infrastructure, and Trade. Policy Research Working Paper No. 4152. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Francois, Joseph F., and William J. Martin. 2004. Commercial Policy Variability, Bindings, and Market Access. *European Economic Review* 48(3): 665-679.

Gatti, Roberta. 2004. Explaining Corruption: Are Open Countries Less Corrupt? *Journal of International Development* 16(6): 851-861.

-----. 1999. Corruption and Trade Tariffs, or a Case for Uniform Tariffs. Policy Research Working Paper No. 2216. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Hummels, David. 2001. Time as a Trade Barrier. GTAP Working Papers No. 1152. Mimeo, West Lafayette, IN: Purdue University/GTAP.

Jansen, Marion, and Hildegunn Kyvik Nordås. 2004. Institutions, Trade Policy, and Trade Flows. Staff Working Paper ERSD-2004-02. Geneva: WTO.

Javorcik, Beata S., and Gaia Narciso. 2007. Differentiated Products and Evasion of Import Tariffs. Policy Research Working Paper No. 4123. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Kee, Hiau Looi, Alessandro Nicita, and Marcelo Olarreaga. 2006. Estimating Trade Restrictiveness Indices. Policy Research Working Paper No. 3840. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Kono, Daniel Y. 2006. Optimal Obfuscation: Democracy and Trade Policy Transparency. *American Political Science Review* 100(3): 369-384.

62

Laborde, David, Houssein Boumelassa, and Maria Cristina Mitaritonna. Forthcoming. A Consistent Picture of the Protection across the World in 2004: MacMapHS6 v2. Mimeo. Paris: CEPII.

Levchenko, Andrei. Forthcoming. Institutional Quality and International Trade. *Review of Economic Studies*.

Mayer, Thierry, and Soledad Zignago. 2006. Notes on CEPII's Distance Measures. Mimeo. Paris: CEPII.

McLinden, Gerard. 2006. Needs, Priorities, and Costs Associated with Technical Assistance and Capacity-Building for Implementation of a WTO Trade Facilitation Agreement: A Comparative Study Based on Six Developing Countries. Working Paper, International Trade Department. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Moïsé, Evdokia. 2005. Trade Facilitation Reforms in the Service of Development. OECD Trade Policy Working Paper No. 12. Paris: OECD.

OECD. 2005. Trade and Structural Adjustment. Paris: OECD.

Piermartini, Roberta, and Robert the. 2005. Demystifying Modeling Methods for Trade Policy. Discussion Paper No. 10. Geneva: WTO.

Rauch, James. 1999. Networks versus Markets in International Trade. *Journal of International Economics* 48: 7-35.

Santos Silva, J.M.C., and Silvana Tenreyro. 2006. The Log of Gravity. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 88(4): 641-658.

Soloaga, Isidro, John S. Wilson, and Alejandro Mejia. 2006. Trade Facilitation Reform and Mexican Competitiveness. World Bank Policy Research Paper 3953. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

Swedish Trade Procedures Council. 2003. *Trade Facilitation from a Developing Country Perspective*. Stockholm: National Board of Trade.

USTR. 2006. Final Text of the United States-Peru Trade Promotion Agreement. <u>http://www.ustr.gov/Trade_Agreements/Bilateral/Peru_TPA/Final_Texts/Section_Index.html</u>.

Wilson, John S., Catherine L. Mann, and Tsunehiro Otsuki. 2005. Assessing the Benefits of Trade Facilitation: A Global Perspective. *The World Economy* 28(6): 841-871.

Wilson, John S., Catherine L. Mann, Yuen Pau Woo, Nizar Assanie, and Inbom Choi. 2002.Trade Facilitation: A Development Perspective in the Asia-Pacific Region. Mimeo. Washington,DC: The World Bank.

Wolfe, Robert. 2003. Regulatory Transparency, Developing Countries, and the WTO. *World Trade Review* 2(2): 157-182.

Wooldridge, Jeffrey. 2001. Econometric Analysis of Cross-Section and Panel Data. Cambridge,MA: MIT Press.

World Bank. 2007. World Development Indicators 2007. Washington, DC; The World Bank.

-----. 2006. Reforming the Regulatory Procedures for Import and Export: Guide for Practitioners. Washington, DC: International Finance Corporation.

-----. 2005. Project Appraisal Document, Customs Modernization Project for Vietnam. http://go.worldbank.org/SV9GGXQ0U0

64

-----. 2003. Project Appraisal Document, Peru - Trade Facilitation and Productivity Improvement Technical Assistance Project.

http://go.worldbank.org/3WCEHHDMG0

World Bank Independent Evaluation Group. 2006. *Assessing World Bank Support for Trade*, 1987-2004. Washington, DC: The World Bank.

World Trade Organization. 2007. Trade Policy Review - Indonesia 2007. Report by the Secretariat, WT/TPR/S/184. Geneva: WTO.

-----. 2005. Trade Facilitation: Thailand's Experience. Communication from Thailand. Negotiating Group on Trade Facilitation, TN/TF/W/61. Geneva: WTO.

-----. 2004. Trade Policy Review - Republic of Korea. Report by the Secretariat, WT/TPR/S/137. Geneva: WTO.

-----. 2003. Trade Policy Review - Thailand. Report by the Secretariat, WT/TPR/S/123. Geneva: WTO.
Appendices 7

Appendix A: Data for Empirical Assessment of Trade Policy Transparency

Table 4 Data and Sources							
Variable	Description	Year	Source				
Bound	Measures the percentage of bound lines in the tariff schedule of	2002-	2- MAcMAP				
Lines _i	economy i.	2004	(2007)				
Clearance Time _i	Measures the number of days needed for import or export clearance in economy i.	2006	5 Doing Business (2007)				
E- Readiness _i	Measures the state of e-government readiness of UN Member States in economy i. It is a composite index comprising the Web measure index, the Telecommunication Infrastructure index and the Human Capital index.	2005	United Nations Government E- Readiness (2007)				
Favoritism _i	Measures the extent of favoritism in economy i. Based on responses to the question: "When deciding upon policies and contracts, government officials (1=usually favor well-connected firms and individuals, 7=are neutral among firms and individuals)?"	2004	Global Competitiveness Report (2005)				
GDP Exporter	GDP at purchaser's prices is the sum of gross value added by all resident producers in the economy plus any product taxes and minus any subsidies not included in the value of the products. Data are in current U.S. dollars. Dollar figures for GDP are converted from domestic currencies using single year official exchange rates.	2004	World Bank, World Development Indicators (2007)				
GDP Importer	GDP at purchaser's prices is the sum of gross value added by all resident producers in the economy plus any product taxes and minus any subsidies not included in the value of the products. Data are in current U.S. dollars. Dollar figures for GDP are converted from domestic currencies using single year official exchange rates.	2004	World Bank, World Development Indicators (2007)				
Hidden Barriers _i	Measures the presence of hidden trade barriers in economy i. Based on responses to the question: "In your country, hidden import barriers (that is, barriers other than published tariffs and quotas) are $(1 = an$ important problem, $7 = not an$ important problem)?"	2004	Global Competitiveness Report (2005)				
Imports _{ijk}	Imports of economy i from economy j in sector k. Aggregated at the HS 2-digit level and SITC 4-digit level	2002-2004	MAcMAP (2007)				
Irreg. Paym. _i	Measures the extent of irregular payments in economy i. Based on responses to the question: "In your industry, how commonly would you estimate that firms make undocumented extra payments or bribes connected with import and export permits (1=common, 7=never occur)?"	2004	Global Competitiveness Report (2005)				
No. of Agencies _i	Counts the average number of border agencies involved in imports or exports in economy i.	2006	Logistics Perception Index (2007)				
No. Documents _i	Counts the average number of documents needed for imports or exports in economy i.	2006	Doing Business (2007)				
NTB _i (RG Weighted)	Non-tariff barriers in economy i are calculated as the difference between the overall trade restrictiveness index (OTRI) and the trade restrictiveness index (TRI) for each tariff line. It is weighted by reference group weights and converted to	2001/ 2004	Kee et al. (2006)				

Table 4 Date 4 64

	logarithm of (1 + NTB).		
Std. Dev. Irreg. Paym. _i	Standard deviation for the answer to the question on irregular payments in economy i.	2004	Global Competitiveness Report (2005)
Tariff _i (RG Weighted)	The tariff rate of economy i is measured as the effective applied MFN rate, which is defined as (specific applied MFN tariff/Unit Value) + ad valorem applied MNF tariff. It is weighted by reference group weights and converted to logarithm of (1 + tariff).	2002- 2004	MAcMAP (2007)
Tariff	Standard deviation of effective applied MFN tariffs in HS 4		MAcMAP
Dispersion _i	digit product groups in economy i.		(2007)
Time Spread _i	Difference between the maximum and minimum number of days for clearance needed for imports or exports in economy i.	2006	Logistics Perception Index (2007)

Table 5 Economies included in the dataset.

Group	Members
	Australia*, Brunei, Canada*, Chile*, China*, Hong Kong China*, Indonesia*, Japan*, Korea*,
Importers	Malaysia*, Mexico*, New Zealand*, Papua New Guinea, Peru*, Philippines*, Russia*, Singapore*,
_	Chinese Taipei, Thailand*, USA*, Vietnam*.
	Australia*, Brunei, Canada*, Chile*, China*, Hong Kong China*, Indonesia*, Japan*, Korea*,
Exporters	Malaysia*, Mexico*, New Zealand*, Papua New Guinea, Peru*, Philippines*, Russia*, Singapore*,
_	Chinese Taipei, Thailand*, USA*, Vietnam*.

Note: * indicates economies included in the effective sample for the regression.

Appendix B: Methodology and Additional Econometric Results

In this paper, we use the micro-founded gravity model of Anderson and Van Wincoop (2004, 2003), which is today's standard approach as accepted in the academic literature. From basic microeconomic principles, Anderson and Van Wincoop (2004, 2003) show that it is possible to derive a gravity-like model of exports from economy *i* to economy *j* in sector $k(X_{ij}^k)$:

$$\log(X_{ij}^k) = \log(E_j^k) + \log(Y_i^k) - \log(Y^k) + (1 - \sigma_k)\log(t_{ij}^k) - (1 - \sigma_k)\log(P_j^k) - (1 - \sigma_k)\log(\Pi_i^k) + \varepsilon_{ij}^k$$
(1)

Where: Y_i^k = Output of economy *i* in sector *k*; E_j^k = Expenditure of economy *j* in sector *k*; Y_t^k = Aggregate (world) output in sector *k*; σ_k = Elasticity of substitution in sector *k*; t_{ij}^k = Trade costs facing exports from economy *i* to economy *j* in sector *k*; ω_i^k = Economy *i*'s output share in sector

k; $\omega_j^k = \text{Economy } j$'s expenditure share in sector k; and $\varepsilon_{ij}^k = \text{Random error term, satisfying the}$ usual assumptions. Inward resistance $(P_j^k)^{1-\sigma_k} = \sum_{i=1}^N \prod_i^{\sigma_k-1} \omega_i^k (t_{ij}^k)^{1-\sigma_k}$ captures the fact that j's imports from *i* depend on trade costs across all suppliers. Outward resistance $(\prod_i^k)^{1-\sigma_k} = \sum_{j=1}^N P_j^{\sigma_k-1} \omega_j^k (t_{ij}^k)^{1-\sigma_k}$, by contrast, captures the dependence of exports from *i* to *j* on trade

costs across all importers.

An elegant way to implement this theoretical approach in an econometric model is to apply a fixed effects estimation. A fixed effects estimation accounts for expenditure, output, and resistance terms, instead of seeking to estimate them directly. As fixed effects can be used either economy-specific fixed effects (for each importer and exporter) or bilateral fixed effects (for each bilateral pair in the sample). Since the fixed effects capture all economy-specific or bilateral differences, one needs to choose the approach which is most appropriate for the respective object of investigation. In our case, we are interested in how economy-specific variables, in particular transparency related variables, influence bilateral trade, and therefore we use bilateral fixed effects.

Before implementing this approach in an empirical setting, we need to specify bilateral trade t_{ij}^k in terms of observable variables. The bilateral fixed effects capture all bilateral trade costs in the trade pair, such as transport costs, historical factors, and geographical particularities. Controlling for all bilateral effects, we postulate that bilateral trade is a function of the economy-specific variables listed in equation (2).

$$\log(t_{ij}^{k}) = \beta_1 \log(1 + \tau_i^{k}) + \beta_2 \log(ntb_i^{k}) + \beta_3 \log(Itrans_i) + \beta_4 \log(Etrans_j)$$

The importer's applied tariff is denoted $(1 + \tau_{ij}^k)$. ntb_i^k gauges the presence of non-tariff barriers in the importing economy at the product line according to Kee et al. (2006). *Itrans_i* adds the principal factor measurement of importer transparency, whereas *Etrans_j* measures the exporting economy's transparency.

A strict derivation from (1) suggests that fixed effects would be required also in the sector dimensions (cf. Baldwin and Taglioni, 2006). To take account of the possibility of cross-product variation in the elasticity of substitution (Chaney, 2005), the parameters in the trade cost function should also be allowed to vary by product. We therefore propose using fixed effects in the product dimensions (γ_k). Experience suggests that using bilateral as well as product-specific fixed effects represents an acceptable compromise between theoretical consistency and empirical tractability.

Our baseline empirical specification therefore takes the following form:

$$\log \left(X_{ij}^{k}\right) = \alpha_{ij} + \beta_{1} \log \left(Y_{i}\right) + \beta_{2} \log(Y_{j}) + \beta_{3} \log \left(1 + \tau_{i}^{k}\right) + \beta_{4} \log(ntb_{i}^{k}) + \dots$$

$$\dots + \beta_{5} \log(Itrans_{i}) + \beta_{6} \log(Etrans_{j}) + \gamma_{k} + \varepsilon_{ij}^{k}$$
(3)

We estimate (3) using Poisson pseudo-maximum likelihood (Santos Silva and Tenreyro, 2006) in order to take into account the presence of bilateral trade flows that are zero or missing from the dataset (another option would be to estimate a Heckman sample selection model, as done by Helpman et al., 2007).

The following table presents basic estimation results for the model in (3), using bilateral trade data disaggregated at the HS 2-digit level (columns 1-3) or HS 6-digit data classified into differentiated products (column 4) and homogeneous goods (column 5) following the classification in Rauch (1999). The first column covers all HS Chapters, while the second

excludes raw materials (Chapters 1-27) and the third further excludes basic manufactures (Chapters 1-83).

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
GDP Importer	0.771***	0.844***	0.860***	0.792***	0.691***
	[0.050]	[0.060]	[0.074]	[0.078]	[0.053]
GDP Exporter	0.788***	0.933***	0.977***	0.934***	0.596***
	[0.061]	[0.068]	[0.078]	[0.093]	[0.063]
Tariff (RG Weighted)	-0.784	-2.807***	-3.132**	-0.936	-0.923
	[0.488]	[0.921]	[1.597]	[1.015]	[0.691]
NTB (RG Weighted)	0.305	-1.045**	-2.034***	-0.069	1.046***
	[0.462]	[0.434]	[0.663]	[0.220]	[0.365]
Imp. Transparency	6.886***	8.901***	9.622***	8.371***	2.379
	[2.028]	[2.401]	[2.817]	[3.324]	[2.052]
Exp. Transparency	4.842***	6.826***	7.258***	5.170**	2.046
	[1.655]	[2.069]	[2.463]	[2.677]	[1.745]
Observations	29,376	2,1114	4,284	76,500	50,694

Table 6 Gravity Equation Estimation Results

Robust standard errors in brackets; * significant at 15%; ** significant at 10%; *** significant at 5%

In the first three columns, we find that coefficients generally carry the expected signs and are statistically significant at the 5% level. However, results are noticeably clearer in the case of the trade policy variables in the last two columns when raw materials are excluded. The reason is probably that the markets for agricultural goods and raw materials are often still heavily distorted through different economic policy interventions. For our analysis we therefore focus on the estimation results when this sector is excluded.

Moving down column 2, we find that both importer and exporter market size (GDP) are positively associated with bilateral trade, with an income elasticity approaching unity. Similarly, higher bilateral tariffs are associated with reduced trade: it is approximately the case that a 1% cut in applied tariffs is associated with a 2.8% increase in trade. The same applies to non-tariff barriers, although the elasticity is less than half as strong. Finally, the two variables of main interest for the purposes of this Report, namely *exporter transparency* and *importer transparency*

are both strongly positive and statistically significant. Column 2 suggests elasticities of 6.8 and 8.9 respectively. Indeed, the effects for all dimensions of trade policy, including transparency, would appear to be even stronger on the basis of column 3. We take this to indicate that the impact of transparency might be stronger for manufactured goods than for raw materials, since the former are subject to greater problems of (for example) misclassification than the latter. In other words, it could be the case that a product that is classified at origin in a specific HS 2 chapter becomes classified differently in destination for whatever reason.

To test this hypothesis more extensively, we re-estimate the gravity model separately for differentiated and homogeneous goods. We identify these products using the classification scheme due to Rauch (1999), who divided all products at the 4 SITC digit level into three groups: goods traded on an organized exchange, reference priced goods, and differentiated products. We consider the first two as homogenous products and the later group as bringing together heterogeneous products. Running the same gravity equation on both groups yields the results which are presented in the last two columns of Table 6. In column (4), where only differentiated products entered the equation, the estimation results appear to support our earlier claim that transparency is of special importance for heterogeneous goods. Column (5) shows that the coefficients decrease considerably when homogeneous goods are considered.

In interpreting these results, we have been careful to avoid references to causality. It would not be appropriate to conclude from Table 6, for instance, that improved transparency necessarily "causes" an increase in bilateral trade. This is because simple gravity results such as those in Table 6 do not account for possible estimation bias due to the endogeneity of transparency with respect to trade. In other words, while Table 6 is consistent with a causal link running from transparency to bilateral trade, it is also consistent with a link running in the opposite direction: economies may tend to be more transparent because they have higher trade volumes, which leads to greater pressure for reform. Indeed, it is likely that causation runs in both directions at once, and that improved transparency leads to more intense bilateral trade flows, while more trade also leads to greater transparency.

It is possible to control for this type of endogeneity using a set of statistical techniques known as instrumental variables estimation. Essentially, we look for a genuinely exogenous variable (an "instrument") that can be used to separate out exogenous variations in transparency, which can then be appropriately related to trade flows in a unidirectional causal framework. It is often extremely difficult to identify solid instruments, since they must meet the twin requirements of being correlated with the potentially endogenous explanatory variable (transparency in this case), while being uncorrelated with the outcome variable (bilateral trade). One possible candidate in this case is colonial history (cf. Acemoglu et al., 2001). Pre-20th Century colonization generally leaves institutional marks on the colonized area, including potentially those institutions that govern trade policy formation and implementation. Indeed, our dataset reveals that in the APEC sample, a dummy variable coded so as to capture colonization by Great Britain is strongly positively correlated with our two transparency indices. Since British colonization took place in this region largely in the 18th and 19th centuries, we can be confident that it is exogenous to current (i.e. 2004) bilateral trade flows. We therefore use two dummy variables, one for exporter colonization by Great Britain and another for importer colonization by Great Britain, as instruments for exporter and importer transparency respectively. Results using this instrumental variables strategy are presented in the main text.

Appendix C: Additional Trade Policy Indicators

The *Doing Business 2007* report also specifies the time and cost elements for exports. Figure 20 and Figure 21 graphically present the result for the respective APEC economies. The data mirrors the case of imports and again reveals two very different pictures when comparing time elements versus costs elements. Document preparation for exports is again highly time-consuming in most cases, whereas terminal handling and inland transportation dominate the costs of exports.





Source: World Bank, Doing Business 2007





Source: World Bank, Doing Business 2007

Appendix D: Breakdown of the Importer Transparency Index

As noted in the main text, our importer transparency index is in fact a composite of a number of underlying measures of the various dimensions of transparency. These indicators cover both principal dimensions of transparency, namely predictability and simplification. In this Appendix, we provide a simple graphical analysis of the contribution made by each underlying measure to the final index score for each economy. Our methodology is straightforward: we transform the underlying indicators to have zero mean and unit standard deviation, and then we multiply the resulting scores by the weight accorded to each indicator in the principal factors method used to construct the index. The graphs in this Appendix can therefore be interpreted as follows: a very small bar suggests that an economy's score on a given indicator has only a minor impact on its final index score, while a large positive or negative bar is suggestive of a much stronger impact. Positive bars are associated with higher (above average) index scores, while negative ones are associated with lower (below average) scores.



Figure 22









